## TRANSMISSION AND DIVERSITY OF PINEAPPLE MEALYBUG WILT DISEASE

## VIRUSES IN CENTRAL UGANDA

BY

# MAWA EVERREST MICHAEL Dip. Educ. (ITEK), B. Ed (Hons.) (KyU) REG. NO: 15/U/14470/GMCS/PE

## A THESIS SUBMITTED TO KYAMBOGO UNIVERSITY GRADUATE SCHOOL IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE AWARD OF MASTER OF SCIENCE IN CROP SCIENCE OF KYAMBOGO UNIVERSITY

JULY, 2020

## DECLARATION

I, Mawa Everrest Michael do hereby declare that this is my original work and has never been submitted to any University or institution of higher learning for academic award.

Signed .....

Date.....

## APPROVAL

This is to certify that this work was carried out under our supervision as University superviso rs and it is now ready for submission for examination.

Signed.....

Associate Professor Bosco Bua

**Kyambogo University** 

Date .....

Signed .....

Ayiga Josephine Aluba (Mrs)

**Kyambogo University** 

Date.....

#### **DEDICATION**

This work is dedicated to my beloved academic mentor Associate Professor Bosco Bua for be ing a constant source of knowledge and inspiration who gave me the opportunity to succeed; my parents Mr. Onziga Lazaro and late Jane Kide for their tireless prayers and unconditional s upport; Aleziyo Roselyne and children Sande, Mande, Venesha, Pearl and Emmanuel.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

May the Lord be praised for the good things he has done in my life. I take the pleasure to sinc erely thank the following people for the great things they have done during the course of this study. First and foremost, I am grateful to my supervisor Associate Professor Bosco Bua for t he tireless effort he put in the supervision of this work, financial support to undertake this res earch and for the guidance and encouragement which enabled me to accomplish this studies . Special thanks and gratitude also go to Mrs. Ayiga Josephine Aluba for supervision, guidance , encouragement and moral support, Mr. Ocwa Akasairi and Mr. Okella Edmond for the enco uragement. I also, appreciate all the pieces of advice and encouragement from the lecturers an d non-teaching staff at the Department of Agriculture, Kyambogo University that contributed to the success of this study.

In a similar way, I am indebted to the management and staff of the National Crop Resources Research Institute (NACRRI), Namulonge especially Dr Henry Wagaba and Mr: Geoffrey O kao Okuja and Mr: Philip Abidrabo for allowing me to use their facility to carry out molecula r work. The technical guidance in the molecular laboratory by Mr Francis Osinghada is gratef ully acknowledged. Lastly, I appreciate Aleziyo Roselyne, Alia Vivian Vicky, Rashid Khelil Azabo, Ajigak Tonny, and my beloved parents for their patience, moral and financial support.

## ACRONYMS

AAP	Access acquisition period			
BP	Base pair			
cDNA	Complementary Deoxyribonucleic acid.			
СР	Coat protein			
CPd	Coat protein duplicate			
CRD	Completely randomised design			
CsCl	Caesium chloride			
СТАВ	Cetyltrimethyl ammonium bromide			
EDTA.	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid			
IAP	Inoculation access period			
kDa	Kilo Dalton			
MAb	Monoclonal antibodies			
MTPD	Microtitre plate detection			
NAADS	National agricultural advisory services			
NaCRRI	National crop resources research institute			
NARO	National agricultural research organization			
NOGAMU	National organic agriculture movement Uganda			
PMWaV	Pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus			
PMWD	Pineapple mealybug wilt disease			
RT-PCR	Reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction			
TAE	Tris-acetate EDTA			
WB	Washing buffer			

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

DECLARATION	i
APPROVAL	ii
DEDICATION	iii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	iv
ACRONYMS	V
TABLE OF CONTENTS	vi
LIST OF TABLES	X
LIST OF FIGURES	xi
ABSTRACT	xii
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION.	
1.1 Background to the study	1
1.2 Importance of pineapple	2
1.3 Constraints to pineapple production	3
1.4 Statement of the problem	4
1.5 Justification of the study	4
1.6 Objectives of the study	5
1.6.1 General objective	5
1.6.2 Specific objectives	5
1.6.3 Hypothesis	6
1.7 Scope of the study	6
CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW <u>.</u>	
2.1Etiology and epidemiology of PMWD	7
2.2 Symptoms of pineapple mealybug wilt disease	8
2.3 Transmission of PMWD	9

2.4 Characteristics of viruses causing PMWD	9
2.5 Mealybug action threshold for transmission of PMWD	11
2.6 Resistance to PMWD	
2.7 Literature summary	12
CHAPTER THREE.	
IDENTIFICATION AND CHARACTERISATION OF DIVERSITY	OF VIRUSES
CAUSING PMWD IN CENTRAL UGANDA	
3.1. Introduction	13
3.2 Materials and methods	13
3.2.1 Area of study	
3.2.2 Sample collection	14
3.2.3 Preparation of CTAB extraction buffer	14
3.2.4 Optimization of PCR protocol	15
3.2.5 RNA extraction	15
3.2.6. RNA quantification	16
3.2.7 Reverse Transcriptase- Polymerase Chain Reaction detection of PM	WaV-1 and
PMWaV-2 viruses	16
3.2.8 Gel electrophoresis	
3.2.9 Sequencing	
3.2.10 Evolutionary relationship	
3.2.11 Evolutionary distances analysis	
3.2.12 Analysis of molecular variance	
3.3 Results	20
3.3.1 RNA Quantification	20
3.3.2 RNA amplification	21

3.3.3 Cluster analysis	
3.3.4 Pair wise population matrix	
3.3.5 Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA)	
3.4 Discussion	
CHAPTER FOUR:	
MEALYBUG ACTION THRESHOLD FOR TRANSMISSION OF PI	NEAPPLE
MEALYBUG WILT DISEASE	27
4.1 Introduction	
4.2 Materials and methods	27
4.2.1 Experimental site	
4.2.2 Test plant material collection and detection for latent infection	
4.2.3 Experimental design, treatments, potting and management	
4.2.4 Inoculation	
4.2.5 Data collection and analysis	
4.3 Results	
4.3.1 Disease incidence	
4.4 Discussion	
CHAPTER FIVE:	
IDENTIFICATION OF SOURCES RESISTANCE TO PINEAPPLE	MEALYBUG
WILT DISEASE IN UGANDA	
5.1 Introduction	
5.2 Materials and methods	
5.2.1 Germplasm and inoculum collection	
5.2.2Experimental setup	
5.2.3 Preparation of CTAB extraction buffer	40

5.2.4 RNA extraction
5.2.5 Source of inoculum
5.2.6 Extraction of total nucleic acid from mealybugs
5.2.7 Complimentary deoxyribonucleic acid (cDNA) synthesis
5.2.8 Detection of PMWaV-1 and PMWaV-242
5.2.9 Inoculation of test plants
5.2.10 Data collection and analysis
5.3 Results
5.4 Discussion
CHAPTER SIX:
GENERAL DISCUSION, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS51
6.1 General discussion
6.2 Conclusions
6.3 Recommendations
REFERENCES

## LIST OF TABLES

<b>Table 1:</b> Global leading pineapple producing countries
Table 2: RNA quantification
Table 3: Pair wise population matrix of Tamura genetic Distance between 13 isolates of
Pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus 1
Table 4: Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) for 13 Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated
virus 1 from central Uganda, 201824
Table 5: Summary of ANOVA for incidence of mealybug action threshold for transmission of
PMWD at Kyambogo University, 2017/2018
Table 6: Summary of ANOVA for severity of mealybug action threshold for transmission of
PMWD at Kyambogo University, 2017/201835
Table 7: Summary of ANOVA for incidence of PMWD on 5 pineapple varieties grown at
Kyambogo University, 2017/201845
Table 8: Summary of ANOVA for severity of PMWD on 5 pineapple variety grown at
Kyambogo University, 2017/2018

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Preparation of PCR master mix at Biosciences and Biotechnology laboratory
NaCRRI Namulonge, 201718
Figure 2: Gel electrophoresis of 11 samples amplified using primer 225/226, Lane M: 1kb
gene ladder, lane 1-11 samples and lane marked (-) negative control, (+) positive controls,
respectively
Figure 3: Evolutionary relationships of 13 PMWaV-1
Figure 4: Soil sterilization at Department of Agriculture, Kyambogo University, 201729
Figure 5: Inoculated pineapple test plants in individual cages at the Department of Agriculture,
Kyambogo University, 2017
Figure 6: Inoculation of pineapple plants with mealybugs at Department of Agriculture,
Kyambogo University 2017
Figure 7: a and b: Mean disease incidence of mealybug action threshold for transmission of
PMWD trial 1 and 2 at Kyambogo University, 2017/ 2018
Figure 8: a and b Mean disease severity for mealybug action threshold for transmission of
PMWD trial 1 and 2 at Kyambogo University 2017/2018
Figure 9: Inoculation of test plants with viruliferous mealybugs at Department of Agriculture,
Kyambogo University, 2017
Figure 10:a and b: Mean disease incidence of PMWD trisl 1 and 2 on 5 pineapple varieties
grown at Kyambogo Univerty, 2017/201846
Figure 11:a and b: Mean disease severity of PMWD trial 1 and 2 on 5 pineapple variety grown
at Kyambogo University, 2017/ 2018

#### ABSTRACT

Pineapple mealybug wilt disease (PMWD) is one of the latest breakouts of diseases attacking pineapple in Uganda. Although, first reported around 2009, the etiology and epidemiology is not fully elucidated. Pineapple mealybug wilt disease was reportedly devastating in the districts of Mukono and Kayunga with incidence ranging from 15 to 100%, respectively. The causal viruses of PMWD belong to the genus Ampelovirus. However, information on the transmission and diversity of the causal viruses of pineapple mealybug wilt disease in Uganda is limited and scanty. Therefore, this study was undertaken to (1) identify and characterise the diversity of viruses associated with PMWD, (2) determine mealybug action threshold for transmission of PMWD and (3) identify sources of resistance to PMWD. Forty four (44) symptomatic pineapple plant leaves were collected from the districts of Masaka, Luwero, Kayunga and Mukono in central Uganda for laboratory analysis. Molecular analysis using polymerase chain reaction (PCR) was done to identify and assess the diversity of pineapple mealybug wilt disease causal viruses. Total plant RNA was extracted using Cetyltrimethyl ammonium bromide (CTAB), the heat-shock protein 70 homolog (Hsp 70h) gene of causal virus was amplified by RT-PCR using specific primer pair 225/226 for PMWaV-1 and 223/224 for PMWaV-2, respectively. Polymerase chain reaction products were separated by electrophoresis and the resulting amplicons were sequenced using Sanger method. The action threshold for transmission of PMWD was assessed using pineapple variety Smooth cayenne inoculated with five levels of viruliferous mealybugs 0, 1, 5, 10 and 15, respectively. The experiment was arranged in a completely randomised design (CRD) with eight replications. Screening for resistance to PMWD was done on five pineapple varieties (Smooth cayenne, Red Spanish, MD2, Sassilimu and Victoria) inoculated with 15 viruliferous mealybugs. Data was subjected to AMOVA and ANOVA for genetic diversity and action threshold and resistance, respectively. Results showed that only PMWaV-1 was associated with pineapple mealybug wilt disease in

central Uganda. Accordingly, high PMWD transmission was recorded in 15 mealybugs. There was significant difference (P<0.05) in resistance among the pineapple varieties. Red Spanish was highly resistant while *Sassilimu*, MD2 and Smooth cayenne was moderately resistance and Victoria highly susceptible. The results of this study have therefore shown that only PMWaV-1 was associated with PMWD in central Uganda. The mealybug action threshold for the transmission of PMWD is 15. The study also revealed that the sources of resistance to PMWD are variable although Red Spanish was highly resistant. The implications of these findings therefore is that an effective management strategy against PMWD can be instituted based on the identified and characterized causal virus and action threshold of mealybug as well as the sources of resistance identified. However, there is need for additional studies to unravel genetic diversity using more samples as well as the molecular basis for resistance of pineapple varieties to PMWD.

#### **CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION**

#### 1.1 Background to the study

Pineapple (*Ananas comosus* L. Merrill) is an important horticultural crop across the globe (Basek e, 2009; Shen and Zheng, 2009; Hernández *et al.*, 2010; Bua *et al.*, 2013), Pineapples importance is reflected in its ranking among the commercial fruits. Globally, pineapple is the second most im portant tropical fruit after banana (Amar *et al.*, 2015), Aslam *et al* (2019) ranked pineapple amon g the top three important tropical fruits alongside other scholars. According to Coveca (2002), pin eapple production contributed to over 20% in volume of world's tropical fruits. The leading glob al pineapple producers are as shown in (Table 1). According to FAOSTAT (2017), Pineapple is a n increasingly important fruit crop in Uganda being ranked 62<sup>nd</sup> among the global producer and in the region. In Uganda, the major pineapple growing areas is the central region, areas south of La ke Kyoga specifically the districts of Kayunga, Luwero, Iganga, Kamuli and Masaka in Uganda (Bua *et al.*, 2013).

Countries	Production (MT)
Costa Rica	3,056.45
Philippine	2,671.71
Brazil	2,253.90
Thailand	2,123.18
India	1,861.00
Indonesia	7195.99
Nigeria	1642.38
China	1,576.42
Colombia	1,091.04
Mexico	945.21

Table 1: Globa	ıl leading	pineapple	producing	countries
----------------	------------	-----------	-----------	-----------

Source: FAOSTAT, 2017

#### **1.2** Importance of pineapple

Pineapple is a tropical fruit with exceptional juice, flavor and immense health benefits. Pineapple fruit can be eaten as fresh salads but also processed as juice, jam, dried fruits, preserves, cakes, and puddings; or used in sauces (Debnath *et al.*, 2012). Mature pineapple fruit has high sugar content of 14% (brix) which is very important for the normal functioning of the body and brain energy requirement (Joy, 2010; Kamol *et al.*, 2014). Kwikiriza *et al.* (2016) reported that pineapple production in Uganda provides opportunity for the women to earn cash to improve their economic and living conditions. According to Namuwoza and Tushemerirwe (2011), Uganda organic pineapple makes up 75% of the total fruit exports of the country. In fact, about 100 tonnes of pineapple is exported annually from Uganda fetching about 200,000 euros (Amin, 2006). Pineapple also acts as a cover crop that protects the soil against soil erosion and the crop residues latter add manure to the soil control soil microbes (Wang *et al.*, 2003).

According to Hemalath (2013), pineapple fruit supply 16.2% of the daily body requirement of water soluble vitamin C for growth and repair of tissues or body parts. Pineapple produces collagen, some neurotransmitter, cartilage, tendon, ligament, blood vessels, the antioxidant activity has health benefits to reduce cancer and defend the body against free radicals that attack and damage normal body cells and DNA (Joy, 2010). Pineapple is rich in ascorbic acid that protects the body against bacterial and viral infections (Uckiah, 2009; Debnath *et al.*, 2012). The proteolytic enzyme, bromelain, found in the pineapple fruit and stem is useful in the reduction of excessive coagulation of blood, severe inflammation and reduce tumor growth (Jessie, 2018). Pineapple enhances digestion and is also used as for meat tenderizing or marinating (Omotoyinbo *et al.*, 2017). Furthermore, bromelain's medicinal uses include relief for arthritis sufferers, as a digestive aid, in the reduction of blood clotting, as an anti-inflammatory agent, and for skin debridement of

burns. Bromelain also has industrial uses including clarification of beer, production of vegetable oils and the dehydration of eggs and soya milk (Joy, 2010).

#### **1.3 Constraints to pineapple production**

Pineapple production in Uganda is constrained by a number of factors including socioeconomic factors such as access to credit, markets, cost of inputs and price of products (Akhilome et al., 2015; Ankwasa, 2018); extension services, environmental or abiotic and biotic factors such as pineapple mealybug wilt disease (PMWD), pineapple heart rot disease (PHRD) and insect pests among others (NARO, 2012; Bua et al., 2013; Ocwa et al., 2016). The abiotic factors especially drought, temperature, soil fertility, soil texture, humidity and reduced irrigation directly influence pineapple yield (Sether, 2001; Bartholomew et al., 2003; Kwikiriza et al., 2016). For instance, in Ghana, studies on the impacts of climate variability indicated that 82% of the pineapple yield variation was due to rainfall and temperature effects on pineapple production. In fact, pineapple is sensitive to temperature variation and the detrimental temperature conditions for pineapple are temperature below 15.6°C (60°F) and temperature above 32.2°C (90°F) (Portia et al., 2017). The rainfall requirements for effective growth of pineapple range between 1000 mm to 1500 mm well distributed in the year. The biotic factors affecting the pineapple production are insect pests, weeds and diseases. Some of the insect pests attacking pineapple include termites, thrips, and the caretaker ant's most common species of *Pheidole* and *Solenopsis* (Jahn et al., 2003); the mealybug which transmits the pineapple wilt disease viruses in association with the tending ants is the most serious biotic factor. According to Kishore et al. (2018), the most serious disease affecting pineapple is pineapple mealybug wilt disease.

Pineapple mealybug wilt disease is a widespread and devastating disease in many pineapple growing areas of the world (Rohrbach *et al.*, 1988; Wakman *et al.*, 1995; Gary *et al.*, 2003; Borroto, 2010). Pineapple mealybug wilt disease (PMWD) was reported in Uganda in around 2009. According to Bua *et al.* (2013), PMWD is a devastating disease in central Uganda especially around the Lake Victoria crescent districts of Masaka, Luwero, and survey conducted in Kayunga and Mukono districts in 2011, 78% of the respondents reported the major constraint of pineapple production as disease.

#### **1.4 Statement of the problem**

Pineapple mealybug wilt disease is the recent breakouts of diseases attacking pineapple in many areas of the world (Dey *et al.*, 2018). The virus causing the disease in Uganda has not been identified and hence the characteristics of the viruses remain unknown. There is limited or scanty information available on the identity and diversity of pineapple mealybug wilt associated viruses (PMWaVs) causing wilt in Uganda. The mealybug action threshold for transmission of PMWD and sources of resistance to PMWD are not available in Uganda. Therefore, as a starting point to developing effective disease control measure against PMWD, there is urgent need to identify and understand the characteristics of the causal viruses, assessing the mealybug action threshold for transmission threshold for transmission and identifying sources of resistance to PMWD. It is against this background that this study was undertaken.

#### **1.5 Justification of the study**

The continued spread of pineapple mealybug wilt disease in many parts of the country is a serious threat to livelihoods, food security and pineapple diversity. Additionally, information on the identity of the virus causing pineapple mealybug wilt disease is scanty and limited. Moreover, the

causal viruses strain and the threshold population of mealybugs, the vector for PMWD transmission is not known in Uganda. According to Agrios (2005), the identity of disease causal organisms, their biology, means of spread and host range is imperative to the development of appropriate control measure against any plant disease. The knowledge gap exists in the identity and diversity of the causal viruses of PMWD, mealybug action threshold for the transmission of PMWD and sources resistance to the pineapple mealybug wilt disease. Cognisance of this fact, this study is therefore justified as it seeks to identify and characterise the diversity of the pineapple mealybug wilt disease associated virus in Uganda, establish the mealybug action threshold for wilt disease transmission and identify sources of resistance to PMWD in Uganda. For any accurate assessment and improvement of pineapple crop yield and production the pineapple wilt disease management is imperative, identity and characteristics of the pathogen, the action threshold and sources resistant to the wilt disease should be done.

#### 1.6 Objectives of the study

#### **1.6.1 General objective**

To assess the transmission and diversity of pineapple mealybug wilt disease causal viruses to dev elop an effective PMWD management strategy in Uganda.

#### **1.6.2 Specific objectives**

- 1. To identify and characterize viruses causing PMWD in Uganda.
- 2. To determine the mealybug action threshold for transmission of PMWD in Uganda.
- 3. To identify sources resistance to PMWD among selected pineapple varieties in Uganda.

## 1.6.3 Hypothesis

- 1. Identity and characteristics of the viruses causing PMWD is not known in Uganda.
- 2. Mealybug action threshold for the transmission of PMWD is not known in Uganda.
- 3. Sources of resistance to PMWD are not available in Uganda.

#### **1.7 Scope of the study**

The study was conducted in Kyambogo University and National Crop Resources Research Institute (NaCRRI) during the period March 2017 and May 2018.

The study focused mainly on the identification and characterization of the viruses causing PMWD in Uganda, mealybug action threshold for the transmission of PMWD and identification of the sources of resistance of pineapple varieties to PMWD in Uganda.

#### **CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW**

#### 2.1 Etiology and epidemiology of PMWD

Etiology of the PMWD still remains complex and not well resolved. In fact, different researchers expressed and suggested that PMWD has for many years been studied but not properly understood (Gunasinghe and German, 1989; Sether et al., 1998). Dey et al. (2018) observed that the disease has complex etiology involving association of the virus particles, mealybug vector and their attendant ants. In fact, serological and molecular analysis revealed the presence of at least three distinct pineapple mealybug wilt-associated viruses (PMWaVs) namely, PMWaV-1, PMWaV-2 and PMWaV-3 causing pineapple mealybug wilt disease (Sether et al., 2001,2005; Subere et al., 2011). According to Sether (2002), PMWaVs belong to the genus Ampelovirus and the family *Closteroviridae*. The PMWaVs are acquired and transmitted by the pink mealybugs *Dysmicoccus* brevipes (Cockerell) and grey mealybug Dysmicoccus neobrevipes (Beardsley) (Sether, 1998, 2005). For instance, PMWaV-2 has an important role in the cause of the pineapple mealybug wilt disease. PMWaV-2 in the presence of mealybug feeding leads to significant yield loss (Sether, 2002b; Mau and Kessing, 2007). Meanwhile, the pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus-1 (PMWaV-1) was noted to cause significant yield reduction without the mealybug feeding hence the pineapple fail to develop the symptoms of the disease (Sether, 2002, 2002a, 2005). Also, mealybug feeding on PMWaV-free plants does not induce PMWD symptoms (Sether, 2002). This means that mealybugs are not implicated for transmitting PMWD in pineapple. Pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus two (PMWaV-2) and mealybug feeding led to 100% yield loss (Sether and Hu, 2002). In a survey conducted in Uganda 2013, 17% of the farmers mentioned mealybug wilt disease transmitted by mealybugs as one most important biotic factor affecting pineapple production (Kwikiriza et al., 2016). But the presence of PMWaV-2 and mealybug

feeding results in induction of PMWD symptoms (Sether *et al.*, 1998; Sether, 2002; Borroto, 2010) Despite, the numerous viruses reported to be involved in PMWD, pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus two (PMWaV-2) is the major virus associated with disease etiology (Borroto, 2010). In fact, the presence of PMWaV-2 in Hawaii pineapple plants has shown a 99 to 100% correlation with PMWD symptoms (Sether *et al.*, 2001). Indeed, there is a strong association between PMWaV and PMWD (Sether and Hu, 1998, 2000), where grey mealybugs (*Dysmicoccus neobrevipes*) and pink mealybug (*Dysmicoccus brevipes*) were identified as vectors of the virus (Sether and Hu, 1998; Ullman *et al.*, 1989; Bua *et al.*, 2013). The viruliferous mealybugs are transferred from one pineapple plant to the other pineapple within the fields by the tending adult ants, the young nymphs and by wind (Jahn and Beardsley, 2000).

Several species of ants especially the big-headed ant (*Pheidole megacephala*) are associated with mealybugs (Carter, 1959; Petty and Tustin, 1993). In fact, it was reported that mealybugs are in symbiotic relationship with the ants (Philip, 1934; Su, 1979). The mealybug vector when in association with the caretaker ants (*Pheidole megacephala*) protects the mealybugs from the natural enemies and adverse weather condition by building earthen shelter around them, move the mealybugs to protected places, transport the mealybugs from one plant to another plant thereby facilitating mealybug dispersal, ants stimulate increased feeding by the mealybugs and ants remove the honeydew from the mealybugs hence preventing fungi from attacking the mealybugs. According to (Carter 1959), the ants assist in the establishment of mealybug colonies.

#### 2.2 Symptoms of pineapple mealybug wilt disease

Pineapple mealybug wilt disease manifest as wilt of the central leaves due to loss of turgidity in t he leaves and inability of the roots to grow, collapse and rotting. Other symptoms of PMWD is r eddening of the leaves and leaf margin, curling downward of the leaf tip and dieback (Hernandez *et al.*, 2010).

#### 2.3 Transmission of PMWD

Pineapple mealybug wilt disease is transmitted from one source plant to the other as a result of the mealybug feeding on diseased plant and virus is transmitted to healthy plant. Pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus, the causal organism of PMWD is acquired and transmitted by two species of mealybugs namely the pink pineapple mealybugs (Dysmicoccus brevipes (Cockerell) and the grey pineapple mealybug (Dysmicoccus neobrevipes (Beardsley) (Sether, 1998, 2005). Accordingly, P MWD is only reported from areas of the world where members of the Dysmicoccus mealybug sp ecies complex occur and higher incidences of PMWD were associated with high mealybug popul ations (Hernandez et al., 2010). In fact, a strong association was found between PMWaVs and P MWD where both grey and pink pineapple mealybugs were identified as vectors of the virus (Bo se et al., 1990; Bua et al., 2013). PMWaV-1 is correlated with growth reductions of plant crop (B ose et al., 1990). However, PMWaV-2 infection and mealybug feeding are necessary for the deve lopment of PMWD (Carter, 1933b). Although, the yield effects of PMWD are variable, losses am ounting to 100% has been reported (Sether and Hu, 2002). Unless managed, the disease is very d estructive and devastating making commercial growing of pineapple impossible (Bartholomew et al., 2003). However, PMWD only develops in plants infected with a *closterovirus*, designated pin eapple mealybug associated virus (PMWaV-1 & PMWaV-2) that are also exposed to mealybugs f eeding (Sether and Hu., 1999).

#### 2.4 Characteristics of viruses causing PMWD

The Ampelovirus is a non-enveloped exceptionally long filamentous particle and flexuous in shape

(https://viralzone.expasy.org/285?outline=all\_by\_protein). The length is between 1400-2200nm, the virus is (10-13nm) in diameter (<u>https://viralzone.expasy.org/all\_by\_species/285.html</u>) and coat protein size of 35-37 kilo Dalton (kDa). The virions body is assembled by the major capsid protein (CP) and the tail by the minor capsid protein (CPm) (Melzer *et al.*, 2008).

Molecular mechanisms by which the viral suppressor proteins interfere with plant RNA silencing are diverse (Kishore et al., 2015). According to Burgy and Havelda (2011), RNA silencing is a powerful defense mechanism that plants employ to defend itself against viral infection. Systemic or long-distance movement of RNA silencing in plants depends upon the amplification of the siRNA silencing signal (Dunoyer et al., 2010; Molnar et al., 2010). For characterizing the virus, selected open reading frames (ORFs) of PMWaV-1 and PMWaV-2 were screened for their local suppressor activities in Agrobacterium-mediated transient assays using green fluorescent protein (GFP) in Nicotiana benthamiana (Kishore et al., 2015). The systemic results show that PMWaV-2 utilizes a multiple proteins for RNA silencing and suppression mechanism. Two proteins, p20 and coat protein (CP), target local suppression that is, it suppresses plant RNA at the point of infection. Also, the two proteins have systemic silencing, that is, they suppress plant RNA a distance away from the point of infection. However, protein p22 and coat protein duplicate (CPd) target only systemic silencing (Kishore et al., 2015). Of all the proteins tested from the virus PMWaV-2, protein p20 suppressed local silencing while in the PMWaV-1, only one protein p61 had a suppressing activity. Hence, it may be argued that proteins p20 and p22 are the proteins that enhance the ability of PMWaV-2 to cause disease and have an important role in the etiology of wilt disease (Sether, 2002). PMWaVs belong to the genus Ampelovirus and the family Closterovirida *e*. (Sether 2002)

#### 2.5 Mealybug action threshold for transmission of PMWD

Carter (1933a, 1939b) demonstrated that mealybug wilt disease was due to toxic saliva of the ve ctor mealybug injected to the pineapple plant leading to symptom development. In fact, when the mealybugs do not feed on the plant recovery occurs ie the symptoms disappear. This is because t he wilt disease occurs only when large numbers of mealybugs are present. According to (Carter a nd Schmidt 1935) one or single mealybug is not capable of transmitting wilt disease but occasion ally as few as five mealybugs per plant could produce typical cases of wilt. However, in similar s tudy, (Carter 1937) demonstrated that single mealybug could occasionally produce wilt in pineap ple. In contrast, (Sether *et al.* 1998) asserted that a higher chance of vector transmission would oc cur when 10, 20 or 40 viruliferous vector mealybugs were used. Indeed, (Jahn *et al.* 2003) observ ed that, the higher the number of mealybugs per pineapple plant, the higher the chances of PMW D manifestation. According to Davily (2002), insect vectors transmit the disease causal pathogen virus after five (5) minutes of feeding on the host plant.

#### 2.6 Resistance to PMWD

Disease management is one of the main challenges affecting production of most crop including the pineapple. The main strategies used in the control of PMWD such as physical, mechanical, biological and chemical means have limitations. For example, mealybugs vectors develops resistance to pesticides used are widely distributed in many agroecological areas (Sether *et al* 2001) and the residual effects of the pesticides to the environment (Thapinta and Hudak, 2000). Accordingly, the use of host resistance is the only economical and sustainable management strategy for both medium and long term basis (Peterson *et al.*, 1989). According to Sether and Hu (2000), Smooth cayenne, the most commonly grown pineapple variety is very susceptible to PMWD although limited varietal resistance was reported for the control of PMWD (Chan *et al.*, 2002). .However, no sources of resistance to PMWD have so far been reported in Uganda although elsewhere in Africa especially in Ghana, MD2 pineapple variety was reported to be less affected by the wilt disease than smooth cayenne and Victoria (sapong *et al*, 2017). Besides, the polyploidy and vegetatively propagated nature of pineapple makes the identification of sources of resistance in very complicated.

#### 2.7 Literature summary

Pineapple mealybug wilt disease is a serious disease affecting pineapple plant globally. The disease etiology and epidemiology has not been understood in Uganda and therefore there is no documented information on the identity and diversity of the virus; thus complete understanding of the disease remains a challenge. Therefore management of the disease and vector mealybugs either through chemical, biological and cultural means, by identifying and characterizing, assessing mealybug action threshold and screening resistant varieties of pineapple remains a critical issue to deal with within the sector for good productivity in Uganda. However, elsewhere in the world, research has established a close relationship of wilt disease (Sether, 2005). Therefore, this study sought to assess the transmission, resistance of different pineapple varieties and molecular identification and diversity of pineapple mealybug associated viruses (PMWaV) in Uganda.

#### **CHAPTER THREE**

# IDENTIFICATION AND CHARACTERISATION OF DIVERSITY OF VIRUSES CAUSING PMWD IN CENTRAL UGANDA.

#### **3.1. Introduction**

Pineapple mealybug wilt associated viruses (PMWaVs) belonging to the genus *Ampelovirus* and family *closteroviridae*, is a complex group of viruses associated with pineapple mealybug wilt disease transmission (Martelli, 2002). The five viruses recognized as PMWaVs 1, 2, 3, 4 and 5, are linked to the etiology of pineapple mealybug wilt disease (Sether *et al.*, 2005b; Gambley, 2008). The virus is transmitted by the two species of mealybugs namely pink mealybug *Dysmicoccus brevipes* (Cockerell) and grey mealybug *Dysmicoccus neobrevipes* (Beardsley) (Sether, 1998, 2002). Therefore, in order to understand the etiology and epidemiology of pineapple mealybug wilt disease, it is imperative that the identity and diversity of the causal viruses is unraveled for screening pineapple for resistance to PMWD. Thus, the objective of this study therefore was to assess the identity and diversity of PMWD casual viruses in central Uganda.

#### 3.2 Materials and methods

#### 3.2.1 Area of study

The study was carried out at Biosciences and Biotechnology laboratory of the National Crop Resources Research Institute (NaCRRI), Namulonge, Wakiso district. Namulonge is 27 km north of Kampala city in central Uganda at an altitude of 1200 meters above sea level and coordinates 0° 31′ 30″ N, 32° 36′ 54″ E.

#### **3.2.2 Sample collection**

Both symptomatic and asymptomatic pineapple plant samples were collected from four districts of Masaka, Luwero, Mukono and Kayunga in central Uganda. The districts were identified because of the high intensity of pineapple production in Uganda and the reported widespread occurrences of pineapple mealybug wilt disease (Bua *et al.*, 2013). Whole pineapple plant with symptoms of PMWD was collected from the fields visited and packed in the collection bags. Forty four samples were randomly collected from the districts but more samples were picked from the districts with higher disease prevalence. In total, the number of samples collected was as follows: Luwero (17), Mukono (6), Kayunga (13) and Masaka (8). All the samples were transported to the Department of Agriculture, Kyambogo University for safe storage before laboratory analysis. From Kyambogo University department screen house, about 250g of the fresh pineapple leaf samples from marked plant was cut using sterilized scalpel dipped in 70% ethanol and labeled. The smaller samples were transported in Falcone tubes to the Biosciences and Biotechnology laboratory, (NaCRRI) and immediately stored at -80°C in a freezer in the laboratory for RNA extraction (Carpentier *et al.*, 2007).

#### **3.2.3 Preparation of CTAB extraction buffer**

The extraction buffer was prepared by weighing one hundred fifty (150) g of Cetyltrimethylamonium bromide (CTAB) in a clean beaker and dissolving in 500mls final volume of sterile distilled water (SDW) step by step. This was followed by the addition of 140ml of 5M Nacl, 20ml of 0.5M Ethylenediaminetetra acetic acid (EDTA) pH 8.0 and 50ml of 1M Tris Hcl pH 8.0, 15g of Polyvinylpyrrolidone (PVP) as described by Winnepenninckxb *et al.* (1993). The content was heated at 50°C while stirring using magnetic stirrer to ensure complete dissolution of PVP. The beaker was covered using aluminum foil during time of heating due to the reason that

aluminum has a relatively high thermal conductivity index, which means it disperses heat evenly around pipette tips and beakers wrapped. After cooling, the CTAB buffer was sterilized in an autoclave at  $121^{\circ}$ C for 15minutes at 103 kilopascal (kPa) pressure. The buffer was made ready for use after addition of 0.1ml or 100 µL of Beta-mercaptoethanol in a 50ml level Falcone tube (Winnepenninckxb. *et al.*, 1993).

#### **3.2.4 Optimization of PCR protocol**

The PCR protocol was optimized by varying and changing the amounts and types of reagent for best result before all the samples kept in stock were extracted. This was done to ensure quantity and quality of total nucleic acid, the cDNA synthesis and then PCR master mix to bring out the best result and gel picture were done (Andrieu and Vessot., 2018).

#### 3.2.5 RNA extraction

Two hundred milligrams (200) mg of pineapple leaf tissue was macerated to fine powder using liquid nitrogen in a sterilized mortar and pestle (Ghosh *et al.*, 2013). Approximately 700 $\mu$ L of extraction buffer was added to the paste and mixed well. The paste was then put in 2ml ependorf tube and vortexed for 2 minutes to disperse the content in the buffer uniformly as described by Keifer *et al.* (2000).

The content of the ependorf tube was incubated in water bath at 65 °C for 30 minutes but mixed by inversion after every 10 minutes. Later the content was left to stand at room temperature for 10 minutes. An equal volume of chloroform: isoamylalcohol in a ratio (24:1) was added and then mixed by inversion for 10 minutes, centrifuged at 8000 revolution per minute (rpm) for 15minutes. The upper aqueous supernatant phase, approximately  $450\mu$ L was transferred to a sterilized ependorf tube. An equal volume of approximately  $500\mu$ L of absolute ethanol and 0.03M sodium acetate was then added to the supernatant. The extract was stored at -20 °C for one hour to

precipitate the total nucleic acids. The extract was centrifuged at 13000 rpm for 10 minutes and immediately absolute ethanol decanted off. Five hundred microliters of 70% ethanol was added in the same tube to wash the RNA pellets by tapping the tube, and the extract centrifuged at 13000 rpm for 10 minutes. Ethanol was decanted carefully, and the pellets air dried for about 40 minutes. The dry pellets were then dissolved in 30µl of RNase-free water making the samples ready for RNA quantification (Winnepenninckxb. *et al.*, 1993).

#### 3.2.6. RNA quantification

The purity and the concentration of RNA was assessed by determining the absorbance ratio of the samples at 260nm and 280nm using a spectrophotometer as described by John (1992).

# **3.2.7 Reverse Transcriptase- Polymerase Chain Reaction detection of PMWaV-1 and PMWaV-2 viruses**

The viruses causing pineapple mealybug wilt disease was detected using RT-PCR and specific primer pairs. Sense- strand primer and Complementary- strand primer, 223 (5'-TCATTGCACTCACTTATCGTTG-3') /224 (5'-CATACGAACTAGACTCATACG-3') and 225(5'-ACAGGAAGGACAACACTCAC-3') /226 (5'-CGCACAAACTTCAAGCAATC-3') were used to amplify the viruses PMWaV-2, and PMWaV-1, respectively (Sether, 2001, 2005; Hernández, 2010; Dey, 2014). The heat shock protein 70 homologue (Hsp70h) region of the viral genome was amplified by RT-PCR using the specific primer pairs 223/224 and 225/226.

First strand cDNA was prepared using 5x reaction mix (thermo scientific maxima first strand cDNA synthesis kit) containing 5x reaction buffer, dNTP, oligo (dT) 18, and random hexamer primers (Krug and Berger, 1987). Maxima enzyme mix (contains maxima reverse transcriptase (RT), Ribolock RNase inhibitor), nuclease free water and the sample RNA, the cDNA mix volume

was 20µl. The contents was mixed thoroughly and spanned briefly and incubated at 25 °C for 10minutes followed by 50 °C for 30 minutes, the reaction was terminated by heating at temperature 85 °C for 5 minutes in the Tprofessional thermo cycler Biometra, the cDNA prepared was used for the reverse transcriptase (RT-PCR). PCR master mix contained the following components 5µl of 5× green go Taq reaction buffer (promega-USA), 1µl of 10mM dNTP (thermo scientific-USA), 0.5µl Taq DNA polymerase(thermo scientific-USA), 3µl of 25mM Mgcl (Biolab UK), 1µl Sense strand primer 225 sequence (5'-ACAGGAAGGACAACACTCAC-3') and 1ul Complementary strand primer 226 sequence (5'-CGCACAAACTTCAAGCAATC-3'), designed for PMWaV1, and complementary strand primer 223 sequence (5'and TCATTGCACTCACTTATCGTTG-3') primer 224 sequence sense strand (CATACGAACTAGACTCATACG-3'), designed for PMWaV2 (Horlock, 2003), Two microliters (2µl) of template and eleven point seven microliters (11.7µl) nuclease free water (thermo scientific -USA). The PCR reaction volume of twenty five point two microliters (25.2µl) each PCR tube. The content was spanned briefly to settle at the bottom of the tube. The reaction profile was conducted as follows: Thermo cycling initial (denaturation) was one cycle at 94 °C for 4 minutes, 45 cycles of 94 °C for 1 minute, 54 °C for 1 minute (annealing) and 72 °C for 1 minute (elongation) and finally extension at 72 °C for 10 minutes to extend and join partial genomic clones generated from the random RT-PCR and the Hsp70h-specific PCR (Bettencourt et al., 1999).



Figure 1: Preparation of PCR master mix at Biosciences and Biotechnology laboratory NaCRRI Namulonge, 2017.

#### **3.2.8 Gel electrophoresis**

PCR amplicons was separated in 1.2% w/v agarose gel prepared by dissolving 1.2g agarose powder in 100ml of ×1 Tris-acetate-EDTA (TAE) buffer warmed for 2 minutes in a microwave to increase solubility of agarose powder then cooled under water. Five microliters (5µl) ethidium bromide was added to the TAE buffer and mixed gently and uniformly (Joseph and David, 2006). Using appropriate size electrophoresis tank and comb, gel was then casted into the electrophoresis tank and left to solidify for 30 minutes. The PCR products were pipetted separately into each of the wells. One kilobase (1kb) DNA ladder was used to differentiate the band size. The gel was run at 80 volts for 1hour and the images of the separated PCR products was visualized and captured by GBOX syngene gel documentation system (SYNGENE, U: GENIUS 3. UG3/1189 -UK). Thirteen samples were sequenced out of nineteen amplified due to associated cost limitation.

#### 3.2.9 Sequencing

Thirteen PCR products with the base pairs 609 targeting PMWaV-1 using primer set 225/226 were sequenced using Sanger sequencing method at Macrogen, Netherlands. The sequences were trimmed to about 480bp using BIOEDIT software version to get the best quality sequence before blasting the sequences. The trimmed sequences were subjected to basic local alignment tool (BLASTn) for the protein nucleotide identity search, and compare with the sequences of PMWaV-1 available and published in the GenBank database (Zhao and Chu., 2014).

#### **3.2.10** Evolutionary relationship

The evolutionary history of PMWaV was inferred using the Neighbor-Joining method (Saitou and Nei, 1987). The optimal tree with the sum of branch length = 241.27734375 (Figure 3). The percentage of replicate trees in which the associated taxa clustered together in the bootstrap test (500 replicates) is shown next to the branches (Felsenstein, 1985). The tree is drawn to scale, with branch lengths in the same units as those of the evolutionary distances used to infer the phylogenetic tree. The evolutionary distances were computed using the number of differences method (Tamura *et al.*, 2004) and are in the units of the number of base differences per sequence. The analysis involved 13 nucleotide sequences. Codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding (Bofkin and Goldman., 2007). All positions containing gaps and missing data were eliminated. There were a total of 561 positions in the final dataset. Evolutionary analyses were conducted using MEGA6 (Tamura *et al.*, 2013).

#### 3.2.11 Evolutionary distances analysis

The evolutionary distances were computed using the Maximum Composite Likelihood method and are in the units of the number of base substitutions per site (Sharma *et al.*, 2015). The analysis involved 12 nucleotide sequences. Codon positions included were 1st+2nd+3rd+Noncoding. All positions containing gaps and missing data were eliminated. There were a total of 338 positions in the final data set. Evolutionary analyses were conducted using MEGA6 (Tamura *et al.*, 2013).

#### **3.2.12** Analysis of molecular variance

Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) was used to separate the components of variance among the pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1 populations. This was done using GenAlEx v6.5 software (Peakall and Smouse, 2012) with the input data files generated from CREATE v1.37 software (Coombs *et al.*, 2008) and the number of permutations was determined at 999 for significance analysis. AMOVA components were used as estimates of the genetic diversity within and among populations (Meirmans, 2006).

#### **3.3 Results**

#### **3.3.1 RNA Quantification**

The purity and the concentration of RNA is presented in Table 2. The concentration of RNA ranged from 106 and 522.4 for the samples 19 and 28, respectively. However, the absorbance ratio ranged from 1.56 to 2.08 for the samples 18 and 35 although there was no significant difference in absorbance ratio between samples 22 and 42, respectively.

S/No	Sample ID	Conc Ng/µl	<b>RNA</b> (µg/ml)	Water	Abs Ratio 260/280
1	6	324.5	15.4	-1.4	1.87
2	15	255.2	9.6	4.4	1.58
3	16	114.3	14	0	1.95
4	17	176.8	14	0	1.61
5	18	252.7	14	0	1.56
6	19	106	14	0	1.94
7	22	260.8	19.2	-5.2	2.02
8	25	348.0	14	0	1.75
9	28	522.4	9.6	4.4	1.74
10	33	127.8	39.1	-25.1	2.03
11	35	158.1	31.6	-17.6	2.08
12	39	415.4	12.0	2.0	1.84
13	40	120.3	14	0	2.01
14	42	110.3	45.3	-31.2	2.02

 Table 2: RNA quantification

#### 3.3.2 RNA amplification

The presence of pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus one (PMWaV-1) corresponded to the DNA band size of 609bp (Figure 2). The amplicons identity was resolved using basic local align ment search tool (BLAST) for nucleotide similarity (Appendix 2). The isolate MU005 was 94% i dentical to accession number HQ940514.1, Isolates MA012, MU006, LU004 were 99% identical to accessions numbers HQ129930.1, HG940514.1, and HG940514.1 respectively (Appendix 2). . All the isolates were identified as pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus one (PMWaV1) base d on the blast output (Appendix 2) for similarity search and 1kb DNA Gen ladder (Figure 2). However, pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus (PMWaV-2) was not detected (Appendix 4). Out of the forty four total RNA extracted from the pineapple samples nineteen samples amplified while the twenty five samples that were symptomatic of wilt disease did not amplify and thirteen samples were sequenced (Appendix 3).



Figure 2: Gel electrophoresis of 11 samples amplified using primer 225/226, Lane M: 1kb gene ladder, lane 1-11 samples and lane marked (-) negative control, (+) positive controls, respectively

#### 3.3.3 Cluster analysis

The results of the analyzed cDNA partial HSP70 gene for heat shock protein 70 sequenced data of 2 samples extracted during the optimization of PCR protocol was preserved and analysed together with 11 samples amplified during PCR amplification. The 13 samples of pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1 revealed close phylogenetic relationships with all the isolates as indicated in the phylogenetic tree (Figure 3). KT322166.1 fell far from the phylogeny because it originate from different taxa it served to root evolutionary relationship. Generally, the evolutionary distances of the isolates appear relatively short, the results affirms that the isolates belong to the same cluster.


# Figure 3: Evolutionary relationships of 13 PMWaV-1

# **3.3.4** Pair wise population matrix

The genetic distance of each isolates showed that the variation occurs positively with increase in genetic distance of the isolates. Significant differences (P<0.05) in genetic differentiation was observed within the sub-population (Table 3). Overall, all pair wise values show a relatively higher variation between and within sub-populations.

Table 3: Pair wise population matrix of Tamura genetic Distance between 13 isolates of	)f
Pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus 1	

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13
1.LU001	0												
2.LU002	23.00	0											
3.LU003	36.00	35.00	0										
4.LU004	37.00	37.00	43.00	0									
5.MU001	47.00	45.00	44.00	49.00	0								
6.MU002	33.00	27.00	39.00	37.00	42.00	0							
7.MU003	44.00	40.00	43.00	45.00	51.00	38.00	0						
8.KA001	36.00	38.00	42.00	47.00	54.00	45.00	49.00	0					
9.KA002	22.00	26.00	36.00	29.00	45.00	26.00	47.00	42.00	0				
10.KA003	33.00	28.00	36.00	38.00	43.00	35.00	49.00	45.00	29.00	0			
11.KA004	27.00	27.00	39.00	33.00	37.00	30.00	41.00	41.00	22.00	29.00	0		
12.MA001	44.00	43.00	58.00	50.00	61.00	43.00	57.00	62.00	36.00	50.00	43.00	0	
13.MA002	35.00	35.00	36.00	44.00	56.00	40.00	44.00	38.00	35.00	38.00	37.00	54.00	0

#### **3.3.5** Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA)

The molecular analysis of variance revealed that up to 99% of the diversity was distributed within the population leaving only 1% among the population as indicated (Table 4).

 

 Table 4: Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) for 13 Pineapple mealybug wiltassociated virus 1 from central Uganda, 2018

Source of variation	D.f.	SS	MS	Est.Var	Total	p-value	<b>F</b> <sub>ST</sub>
					variance		
Among population	1	0.417	0.417	0.417	1%	_	_
Within population	22	8.167	0.371	0.374	99%	0.01	0.503
Total	23	8.383	0.788	0.389	100%		

**Key** d.f. – degree of freedom, SS – sum of squares, MS – mean squares, p – level of significance,  $F_{ST}$  – fixation index for genetic differentiation between populations. Probability, P (rand >= data), for  $F_{ST}$  is based on standard permutation across the full data set.

$$F_{ST} = AP/(AP+WP) = AP/TOT$$

AP = Est. Var. Among Pops, WP = Est. Var. Within Pops, TOT= Total

## **3.4 Discussion**

Understanding the genetic structure, sequence identity and factors involved in the evolution such as recombination are crucial for the development of durable virus derived disease control strategies (Rubio *et al.*, 2013). The genetic variation and structure of viruses within an infected plant (considered as a virus isolate) also provides important information to understand viral evolution (Alabi *et al.*, 2011). Rapidity and accuracy of identifying the pathogens from the host plant tissues is the most important step to any attempt to control and manage diseases in plants (Khiyami *et al* 2014). According to William *et al.* (1997), good quality RNA is indicated by absorbance ratio 260/280 ranging from 1.8-2.1 on the spectrophotometry or Nano drop-2000 computer program. However, in this study a few samples had absorbance ratio within the acceptable range. The samples with low absorbance ratio (1.56-1.75) than the normal range were isolates 18, 15, 17, 28

and 25, respectively. While those within the acceptable (1.8-2.1) range were isolates 6, 16, 19, 33, 35, 39, 40 and 42. According to (Boesenberg *et al* 2012) the low ratio could have been attributed to factors such as poor extraction procedures, contamination, and low titre of the virus in the samples used, presence of phenolate ion, thiocyanates, organic compounds and others.

The results of this study showed that PMWaV-1 was the only virus found associated with PMWD as opposed to the earlier assertions that PMWD is caused by combination of different pineapple mealybug wilt associated viruses (Sether et al., 2001, 2005; Subere et al., 2011). The present study objective was to identify and characterize the viruses that cause PMWD in Uganda, here we discuss the findings of the study. According to Kishore et al. (2018), PMWD has a complex etiology involving association of virus particles, mealybug vector and their attendant ants. In fact, serological and molecular analysis revealed the presence of at least three distinct pineapple mealybug wilt-associated viruses) namely, PMWaV-1, PMWaV-2 and PMWaV-3 causing pineapple mealybug wilt disease (Sether et al., 2001,2005; Subere et al., 2011). The PMWaVs are acquired and transmitted by the pink and gray mealybugs (Sether, 1998, 2005). In fact, PMWaV-2 has an important role in the cause of the pineapple mealybug wilt disease and in the presence of mealybug feeding leads to significant yield loss (Sether, 2002b; Mau and Kessing, 2007). Meanwhile, the pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus-1 (PMWaV-1) was noted to cause significant yield reduction without the mealybug feeding hence the pineapple fail to develop the symptoms of the disease (Sether, 2002, 2002a, 2005). The results in this study further showed that 99% of the variation in the pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus (PMWaV-1) was within the virus population and only 1% of the variation was between pineapple mealybug wilt associated viruses population. It should therefore be noted that, viruses of the family of *Closteroviridae* are transmitted by insect vectors which favor mixed infections with different viruses or strains of the

same virus. Mixed infections may have resulted to this variation and important evolutionary implications since they can affect the within-isolate population of virus variants and allow interaction or recombination between different virus entities, (Alabi *et al.*, 2011).

Although, a number of pineapple mealybug associated viruses have been reported associated with PMWD, only PMWaV-1 was found in this study using BLAST comparison with the NCBI database. This was consistent with Sether (2001), who found that, only pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus one (PMWaV-1) was the most widely distributed throughout the pineapple growing areas of the world. Analysis of molecular variance (AMOVA) revealed a high value of FST fixation index (0.532, p=0.01) indicating a very strong variability. Actually this confirms a significance differences existing in the pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1. According to (Fumagalli *et al*, 2013), the FST > 0.25 further affirms a very great difference among the sub-populations of pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1 isolated from the central Uganda.

#### **CHAPTER FOUR:**

# MEALYBUG ACTION THRESHOLD FOR TRANSMISSION OF PINEAPPLE MEALYBUG WILT DISEASE

#### 4.1 Introduction

Several authors have reported the association between the population of mealybugs and the ability to transmit the virus to the host plants. For example, Notte *et al.* (1997) and Tsai *et al.* (2010), indicated that the transmission efficiency of PMWD was high, if high number of the mealybugs that had enough access acquisition time (AAP) on the pineapple plants. However, Kishore *et al.* (2018) demonstrated that exposure to large numbers of mealybugs did not always result in wilt symptoms but may vary depending on breed of the pineapple plant, the origin of planting materials, and growing locations. In fact, PMWD transmission is associated with virus particles, mealybug vectors, and ants which spread the mealybug vectors. Although, two species of mealybug namely, the pink and gray have been associated with PMWD transmission, the information on the action threshold is scanty and limited (Sether *et al.* 1998).Therefore, the objective of this study was to assess the mealybug action threshold for the transmission of PMWD.

#### 4.2 Materials and methods

#### **4.2.1 Experimental site**

The experiment was conducted in a screen house at the Department of Agriculture, Kyambogo University. Kyambogo University is located 8km east of Kampala City Centre along the Kampala-Jinja highway by road (<u>https://kyu.ac.ug/index.php/find-us/location</u>) in central Uganda and 0<sup>0</sup> 20'54.0" N, 32<sup>0</sup> 37'49.0" E (latitude 0.348334; longitude 32.630278) 1,240m above sea level (<u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Kyambogo</u>).

#### 4.2.2 Test plant material collection and detection for latent infection

The test plant materials (Smooth cayenne) used in this study was physically inspected and found to be free from pineapple mealybug wilt disease (PMWD) symptoms. The plant materials suckers were assayed for latent disease infection or status using polymerase chain reaction (PCR) with specific primers targeting the associated viruses PMWaV-1 and PMWaV-2 following the procedure described by (Hu *et al.* 1996; Dey *et al*, 2012).

#### 4.2.3 Experimental design, treatments, potting and management

The experiment was laid out in a completely randomized design (CRD) with eight replications per treatment. The treatments included inoculation of pineapple plants with five levels of viruliferous mealybugs namely, one (1), five (5), ten (10), fifteen (15) and a control (uninoculated) (Jahn et al., 2003;Tsai et al., 2010). Forest soil sterilized by direct heating was used for planting the test plants (Figure 4). Six kilograms of sterilized soil was filled in buckets measuring 21.5cm in diameter, 20.cm in height in which material suckers were planted. The test plants were placed in individual cages in the screen house to restrict movement of the mealybugs, and also to reduce effects of wind that disperse the young crawlers or nymph mealybugs especially the grey mealybugs mainly found on the aerial part of the plant (Jahn et al., 2003). Caging would also limit other insect predators like ladybird also called mealybug destroyer (Cryptolamus montrouzieri) and Green lacewings (Chrysoperla sp), from feeding on the mealybug (Mamoon et al., 2016) (Figure 5). Other insects were controlled by maintaining good sanitation in and around the screen house through cleaning washing, and keeping the surrounding grass shorts and good ventilation (Teitel and wenger, 2012). The temperature in the screen house varied between 18 to 22 degrees Celsius. Watering and weed management was done when necessary.



Figure 4: Soil sterilization at Department of Agriculture, Kyambogo University, 2017



Figure 5: Inoculated pineapple test plants in individual cages at the Department of Agriculture, Kyambogo University, 2017.

# **4.2.4 Inoculation**

The pink mealybugs obtained from diseased pineapple plants were given access acquisition period (AAP) of seven (7) days as described by Tanwar *et al.*(2007). A sub population of the mealybug vectors was randomly assayed for their viruliferous potential by PCR (Hu *et al.*, 2005). The viruliferous mealybugs were transferred onto the test plant using a fine paint brush (Figure 6).



Figure 6: Inoculation of pineapple plants with mealybugs at Department of Agriculture, Kyambogo University 2017

# 4.2.5 Data collection and analysis

Data was collected after 15 days of inoculation access period (IAP) and continued at an interval of 15 days for a period of two months (Sether *et al*, 1998). Two data sets were collected one on disease incidence and other on disease severity (Sseruwagi *et al.*, 2004). Disease incidence was assessed as the number of test plants showing symptoms of disease infection over total number of plants assessed multiplied by hundred. Disease Severity was assessed by calculating average number of chlorotic spots from the middle leaves of infected plant, the number of the spots then scored using

a modified scale of (0-5) where 0 = no symptoms 1 =(1-10%), 2 =(11-25%), 3=26-50%), 4 =51-75%), 5 =(76-100%) (Madden 2007; Masood *et al.*, 2010).

Disease incidence and disease severity data was subjected to one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Genstat computer programme (15<sup>th</sup> edition). Significant differences between the means were separated using the least significant test (LSD) at 5% probability level.

#### 4.3 Results

### 4.3.1 Disease incidence

The number of mealybugs significantly (P<0.05) influenced the incidence of PMWD in both trials (Table 5). In trial one, 15DAI, the highest and lowest incidence (56.2%) and (3.1%) was recorded from the plants inoculated with fifteen (15) and one (1) mealybugs per plant, respectively. A similar trend was followed at 30DAI, 45 DAI and 60DAI although a higher incidence was recorded at 45DAI and 60DAI, respectively (Figure7a).

During trial two, a similar trend was followed as in the first trial. The number of mealybugs significantly (P<0.05) influenced the incidence of PMWD (Table 5). At 15DAI, the highest and lowest incidence (52.9%) and (4.3%) was recorded from plants inoculated with 15 and 1 mealybugs per plant respectively. The same trend followed at 30DAI, 45DAI, and 60DAI, respectively. Generally, the highest incidences in the entire trail were recorded in the 45DAI and 60DAI (Figure 7a).

# Table 5: Summary of ANOVA for incidence of mealybug action threshold for transmissionof PMWD at Kyambogo University, 2017/2018

	Trial one (November - December 2017)						
		15DAI	30DAI	45DAI	60DAI		
Source of variation	Degrees of freedom						
Mealybug number	4	$2238.28^{***}$	2781.25***	5097.66***	5519.53***		
Residual	12	35.16	78.12	45.57	55.99		
		Trial two	(March-				
			<b>April 2018</b> )				
Source of variation	Degrees of freedom						
Mealybug number	4	871.09***	1933.59***	4367.19**	5910.16***		
Residual	12	48.18	32.55	85.94	40.36		

DAI – Days after inoculation\*\*\*Significant at <0.001

Figure 7 a and b: Mean disease incidence of mealybug action threshold for transmission of PMWD trial 1 and 2 at Kyambogo University, 2017/2018





The number of the mealybugs significant (P<0.05) influenced the severity of PMWD in both trials (Table 6). In the first trail, 15DAI the highest and the lowest severity (2.8%) and (0.5%) was recorded from plants inoculated with 15 and 1 mealybugs per plant, respectively. A similar trend was followed at 30DAI, 45DAI, and 60DAI. Although a high severity was recorded 45DAI and 60DAI respectively (Figure 8a). During trial two, similar trend was followed, as in the first trial. The number of mealybugs significantly (P<0.05) influenced the severity of PMWD (Table 6). At 15DAI the highest and the lowest severity (2.6%) and (0.4%) was recorded from plants inoculated with 15 and 1 mealybugs per plant respectively. The same trend followed at 30DAI, 45DAI, and 60DAI, respectively. Generally, the highest severity in the entire trial was recorded in 45DAI and 60DAI (Figure 8a).

# Table 6: Summary of ANOVA for severity of mealybug action threshold for transmissionof PMWD at Kyambogo University, 2017/2018

**( )** T

-

.

----

**m** • 1

	1 rial	Trial one (November – December 2017)					
		15DAI	30DAI	45DAI	60DAI		
Source of variation	Degrees of freedom						
Mealybug number	4	$5.8000^{***}$	$8.5000^{***}$	$15.1750^{***}$	17.1250***		
Residual	12	0.3667	0.6333	0.5750	0.1250		
		Trial					
		two(March					
		– April					
		2018					
Source of Variation	Degrees of freedom						
Mealybug number	4	$7.6750^{***}$	13.0750***	$16.5000^{***}$	$17.0500^{***}$		
Residual	12	0.2083	0.5417	0.1333	0.2167		

**DAI** – Days after inoculation

\*\*\* Significant at <0.001

Figure 8: a and b mean disease severity for mealybug action threshold for transmission of PMWD trial 1 and 2 at Kyambogo University 2017/2018





## 4.4 Discussion

Exposure to groups of 10 and 15 viruliferous mealybugs resulted in significantly higher transmission and infections of pineapple plants than either single or 5 viruliferous mealybugs, respectively. This is because inoculation with a high number of mealybugs resulted into transmission of high viral load capable of causing PMWD. The present study objective was to determine mealybug action threshold for the transmission of PMWD and here we discuss the findings. The transmission efficiency of the virus increased with increase in the number of mealybugs reflecting high virus retention (VR) after sufficient virus acquisition access period (AAP) (Roivainen, 1976) This therefore means that the inoculation acquisition period (IAP) was shortened since more vectors (15 mealybugs) threshold transmitted sufficient virus. The virus introduced was able to move to the vascular tissues and later symptoms of infection manifested more in plants inoculated with higher number of mealybugs. This is consistent with Sether *et al.* (1998) who reported that a higher (10-20) mealybug threshold transmitted more virus than a lower

threshold. Similarly, Notte *et al.* (1997) had demonstrated that the transmission efficiency of PMWD was high where a high number of the mealybugs that had longer AAP were used.

Additionally, the variation in mealybug action threshold for transmission was probably as result of differences in feeding rate and virus retention. This therefore has a pronounced effect on the amount of virus acquired by the mealybug and subsequently transmitted to the host plant. Transmission efficiency increases, where high number of mealybugs feeds on the host thereby introducing more virus pathogen. This finding is consistent with Notte *et al* (1997) who reported that if sufficient virus is ingested by the vectors, the chance of transmission would be high provided adequate vectors population was used. In contrast, Kishore *et al*. (2018) observed that exposure to large numbers of mealybugs did not always result in wilt symptoms. But similar study revealed that the transmission and levels of all PMWaVs in pineapple were also found to differ depending on other factors including host, origin of plant material, feeding behavior, the mouth part stylets, viral load and complexes of the viruses as well as virus retention time in the mealybug (Stafford *et al.*, 2012). This therefore could account for the result of this study since it was conducted in different geographical location.

#### **CHAPTER FIVE:**

# IDENTIFICATION OF SOURCES RESISTANCE TO PINEAPPLE MEALYBUG WILT DISEASE IN UGANDA

#### **5.1 Introduction**

Use of host plant resistance involves the use of cultivars that able to tolerate the pathogen and provides the cheapest and most economical option available to plant disease management in changing climate (Juroszak and Tiedemann, 2011). However, breeding for resistance is always hampered by a number of factors including lack of resistant genes, limited knowledge on the genes for resistance and breakdown of resistant genotypes due to the emergence of virulent pathogens strain among others (Palloix et al., 2009). Therefore, it is imperative that the search for resistant genotypes is done routinely so as to increase the availability of the resistant varieties to increase yield. Accordingly, resistance to PMWD can be achieved through screening and identification of the genotypes for resistance to the vector and pathogen (Soler *et al.*, 2003). The other disease management strategies like the use of chemicals, biological and physical methods may have negative impacts on the ecosystem. Therefore, due to the limitations in, the effectiveness of the biological control, physical and chemical control (Furness 1976; Smith & Gardner, 1951), and economically effective no cash involvement by the resource poor farmers (Sharma and Ortiz., 2002) effort should be concentrated to words identifying cultivars with resistance to major pests like mealybugs in pineapples and diseases such as pineapple wilt. Therefore, the objective of this study was to identify sources of resistance to PMWD in central Uganda.

#### 5.2 Materials and methods

#### 5.2.1 Germplasm and inoculum collection

The pineapple germplasm used in this study was collected from National crop resources research institute (NaCRRI), Namulonge. The five cultivars of pineapple namely Smooth cayenne, Red Spanish, Sassilimu, MD2 and Victoria were first assayed for latent infection by (PMWaV-1) and (PMWaV-2) strains using RT-PCR (Mo, 2012) and varieties were chosen because they are the most commonly grown and available in Uganda. Smooth Cayenne; has large fruits (1.5-2.5kg), yellow flesh soft and juicy with sugar (13-19 °Brix) suitable for processing (<u>https://www.samvalleyfarms.com/?page\_id=6</u>). Red Spanish; weigh up to 1-2kgs, pale yellow in color with soothing fragrance, square shape, hard spiky leaves (https://www.doityourself.com/stry/4-different-varieties-of-pineapples). Victoria; has small fruits (0.5-1kg), full yellow shell when ripe, pulp is crispy and sweet (14-18 Brix), excellent flavor and shelf life (https://www.samvalleyfarms.com/?page id=6). MD2 hybrid; has medium large (1.3-2.5kg) cylindrical fruits with intense yellow color is sweet with low fibre and acidity, contains as much as four times vitamin C than regular varieties, it is high in sugar (13-17°Brix) (https://www.samvalleyfarms.com/?page id=6) and Sassilimu a local cultivar grown in most districts in central Uganda (Anonymous, 2017; Oculi et al., 2020)

#### **5.2.2Experimental setup**

This study was conducted in the screen house at Department of agriculture, Kyambogo University the experiment layout as described in chapter three.

#### **5.2.3 Preparation of CTAB extraction buffer**

One hundred fifty grams (150g) of Cetyltrimethylammoniumbromide (CTAB) was weighed in a clean beaker and dissolved in 200mls of sterile distilled water (SDW). The content was warmed at 50<sup>o</sup>C and stirred using magnetic stirrer to ensure complete dissolution. The following components were added, 140mls of 5M Nacl, 20mls of 0.5M ethylenediaminetetra acetic acid (EDTA) pH 8.0, 50mls of 1M Tris Hcl pH 8.0, 15g of polyvinylpyrrolidone (PVP), and sterile distilled water (SDW) to make the final volume 500mls. The beaker was covered with aluminum foil during warming. After the contents was clearly dissolved and cooled the buffer was sterilized in an autoclave adjusted at 121<sup>o</sup>C for 15mins at 103 kPa pressure. The buffer was made ready for use by adding 0.1ml or 100µL of beta-mercaptoethanol to each 50ml level Falcone tube.

#### **5.2.4 RNA extraction**

Total nucleic acid extraction from asymptomatic test plants to detect latent infection of the planting materials, the complementary DNA synthesis, and the reverse transcriptase polymerase chain reaction detection of pineapple mealybug wilt associated viruses (PMWaV-1 and PMWaV-2) gel electrophoresis protocols are as described in chapter three.

#### 5.2.5 Source of inoculum

The mealybugs used in this study were collected from pineapple plants infected with pineapple mealybug wilt disease source plant. Viruliferous mealybugs used in this study were fed on the source diseased plants collected from farmer fields in Kayunga district following a seven days access acquisition period (AAP) as described by (Jane and Capobianco 2013). A sample of the mealybug populations was assayed to confirm their viruliferous status using PCR

#### 5.2.6 Extraction of total nucleic acid from mealybugs

Ten (10) mealybugs were crushed in a sterilized (mortar and pestle. Pre warmed 600 $\mu$ L of 10% CTAB extraction buffer and 3 $\mu$ L of proteinase k was added in each tube 2mls ependorf tube and vortexed for 5 minutes. The mixture was incubated overnight in water bath at 65<sup>o</sup>C, and then cooled at room temperature before spinning at 14000rpm for 10 minutes. An equal volume of chloroform: isoamylalcohol 24:1 was added and mixed by inversion for 5 minutes and Centrifuged at 14000rpm for 10 minutes. The supernatant was collected in fresh microfuge tubes and the pellets discarded. 400 $\mu$ Lchilled isopropanol was added and mixed gently until white flakes appeared, the content was stored at -35<sup>o</sup>C for an hour. The samples were later thawed to room temperature and spanned at 10000 rpm for 10 minutes the supernatant decanted. 400 $\mu$ L 70% ethanol, plus 100 $\mu$ L ammonium acetate was added to the pellet and spanned at 10000 rpm for 10 minutes. The supernatant was decanted and pellets dried at room temperature for 40 minutes, the supernatant was decanted and pellets dried at room temperature for 40 minutes (Ivanova and Kuzmina, 2013).

The pellet was again resuspended in 20µl of RNase-free water. The purity and the concentration of RNA was assessed by determining the absorbance ratio of the sample at 260nm and 280nm using a spectrophotometer (Desjardins and Conklin., 2010).

## 5.2.7 Complimentary deoxyribonucleic acid (cDNA) synthesis

First strand cDNA was prepared using maxima first strand cDNA synthesis kit (thermo scientific USA) which contains two main components as 5x reaction mix (containing 5x reaction buffer, dNTP, oligo (dT) 18, random hexamer primers) and maxima enzyme mix (contains maxima reverse transcriptase (RT), Ribolock RNase inhibitor), Nuclease free water, and RNA template , the cDNA mix volume was 20µl. (Kaihara and Agresti., 2018). Contents was mixed gently and

spanned briefly, then incubated at  $25^{\circ}$ C for 10 minutes followed by  $50^{\circ}$ C for 30 minutes, the reaction was terminated by heating at temperature of  $85^{\circ}$ C for 5 minutes in the Tprofessional thermo cycler Biometra (Darissa *et al.*, 2010).

#### 5.2.8 Detection of PMWaV-1 and PMWaV-2

PCR master mix contained the following components,  $5\mu$ l of  $5\times$  green go Taq reaction buffer (promega-USA),  $1\mu$ l of 10mM dNTP, 0.5 $\mu$ l Taq DNA polymerase (thermo scientific-USA),  $3\mu$ l of 25mM Mgcl (Biolab UK), primer set 225/226 1 $\mu$ l sense and  $1\mu$ l complementary strand primers targeting PMWaV-1 and primer set 223/224 sense and complimentary strand targeting PMWaV-2 (Sether, 2001). 2  $\mu$ l of the template and 11.7 $\mu$ l Nuclease free water (NFW) the PCR reaction volume of 25.2 $\mu$ l was added to each PCR tube and the content spanned briefly. The reaction profile was. Thermo cycling initial (denaturation) was one cycle at 94°C for 4 minutes, 45 cycles of 94°C for 1 minute, 54°C for 1 minute (annealing) and 72°C for 1 minute (elongation) and finally extension at 72°C for 10 minutes (Nitsche *et al.*, 2006).

#### **5.2.9 Inoculation of test plants**

The test plants were inoculated by mechanical methods which involved the use of paint brush for removal and transfer of the mealybugs from source plant to the test plants (Figure 7). The viruliferous mealybug fed on diseased pineapple plants for access acquisition period (AAP) of seven days were transferred to the test plants. Each test plant was inoculated with 15 mealybugs (Jahn *et al*, 2003; Tsai *et al*, 2010). This was to quickly and rapidly cause the transmission of the virus and infection to the plants as observed in chapter four. Twelve test plants in first trial were screened and inoculated per variety. The experiment was repeated twice.



Figure 9 Inoculation of test plants with viruliferous mealybugs at Department of Agriculture, Kyambogo University, 2017

#### 5.2.10 Data collection and analysis

Two sets of data was collected, on disease incidence and disease severity, this was started 15days after inoculation time. Disease incidence was expressed as the number of treated test plants or experimental units showing symptoms of disease infection over the total number of plants assessed multiplied by hundred. The basis for assessing disease incidence was that, middle leaves of treated plants showing symptoms over the total number of treated plants assessed. The top leaves were not selected because the top new leaves may recover and not show symptoms of disease yet they could be infected, the bottom leaves may also show deficiency of nutrient nitrogen which in most cases starts from lower and bottom then spreads to other leaves secondly the plants may be self-adjusting as a result of new indoor environment. The first trial data was recorded from November-December 2017 and the second trial data recorded from March- April 2018. Disease severity was assessed by calculating average number of chlorotic spots on the middle infected leaves. The number of spots then rated using a modified scale of (0-5) where 0=no symptoms1=(1-10%),2=(11-25%),3=(26-50%),4=(51-75%.and 5=75-100% (Madden.2007;Masood *et al.*, 2010).

The basis for assessment was that, middle leaves of infected test plant were selected, average number of spots on the leaves determined to assess the severity of damage.

Incidence and severity data was analyzed by one way analysis, the variance, mean disease incidence and mean severity were generated using Genstat computer program ( $15^{th}$  edition). The significance level for the means were separated by the least significance test (LSD) AT 5% probability level. Area under disease severity index progress curve (AUSiPC) was calculated by addition of the first two severity values recorded, the result divided by two to find the average or mid-value of the two then multiply the average or mid-value by the time interval, which is the number of days from the first recording to the second recording. The severity figures are calculated using the formula described by Koros *et al.* (2018).

AUSiPC = 
$$\sum_{1}^{n-1} \left( \frac{SS_1 + SS_2}{2} \right) x (t_2 - t_1)$$

*Where;* SS1 *is disease severity score at time*  $t_1$  *and* SS2 *disease severity score at*  $t_2$ 

Data on disease incidence and severity was collected on a fortnight interval for two months for both trial one and two. The first and second trial ran from November to December 2017 and March to April 2018, respectively. A total of one hundred twenty (120) experimental units were screened in the two separate trials, twelve (12) plants were assigned treatments per variety in the first trial and in the second trial hence the experiment was repeated two times.

# 5.3 Results

There was significant difference (P<0.05) in the incidence of PMWD among the pineapple variety during both first and second trials (Table 7). In the first trial, at 15DAI, the highest and lowest disease incidence of 76.7% and 0% was recorded from Victoria and Red Spanish, respectively (Figure 10a). A similar trend was followed at 30DAI, 45DAI and 60DAI although higher incidences were recorded at 45DAI and 60DAI, respectively (figure 10a and b). During the second trial, at 15 DAI, the highest and lowest disease incidence of 81.7% and 1.7% was recorded from Victoria and Red Spanish, respectively (Figure 10b). A similar trend was followed at 30DAI, 45DAI and 60DAI, 45DAI and 60DAI, 45DAI and 60DAI, respectively (Figure 10b). A similar trend was followed at 30DAI, 45DAI, and 60DAI although similarly as above higher incidences were recorded at 45DAI and 60DAI, respectively

	<b>Trial one (November – December 2017)</b>						
		15DAI	30DAI	45DAI	60DAI		
Source of variation	Degrees of freedom						
Variety	4	4080.4***	5773.4***	5199.2***	5072.92***		
Residual	16	275.0	126.0	125.7	77.43		
		Trial					
		two(March					
		– April					
		2018)					
Source of variation	Degrees of freedom						
Variety	4	5062.2***	6134.85***	5643.50**	5553.09***		
Residual	16	127.8	56.60	37.14	42.37		

Table 7: Summary of ANOVA for incidence of PMWD on 5 pineapple varieties grown atKyambogo University, 2017/2018

DAI – Days after inoculation\*\*\*Significant at <0.001







There was significant (P<0.05) difference in severity of PMWD among the pineapple varieties during the first and second two trials (Table 8). In the first trial, 15DAI, the highest and the lowest (4.2%) and (0%) disease severity was recorded from Victoria and red Spanish respectively (Figure 11a). the same trend was followed at 30DAI, 45DAI, and 60DAI respectively. although high severity was recorded 45DAI and 60DAI. during the second trials, similar trend was followed as in the first trial. There was significant (P<0.05) difference in the severity of PMWD among the variety (Table 8). At 15DAI, the highest and the lowest (4.4%) and (0.2%) disease severity was recorded from Victoria and Red Spanish, respectively (Figure 11b). The same trend was followed at 30DAI 45DAI and 60DAI although higher severities were recorded 45DAI and 60DAI, respectively.

Generally, in terms of resistance classification, lower AUSiPC was observed in Red Spanish, mid curves in MD2, Sassilimu and Smooth Cayenne while the highest curve was observed in Victoria in trial one (Figure 8a ) and in second trial , similar trend for severity was observed (Figure 8b).

Trial one(November – December 2017)							
			205.41				
		15DAI	30DAI	45DAI	60DAI		
Source of Variation	Degrees of freedom						
Pineapple variety	4	12.0400 <sup>***</sup>	13.3000***	10.4400 <sup>***</sup>	9.7000 <sup>***</sup>		
Residual	16	0.8400	0.2500	0.3650	0.2750		
		Trial two	(March-				
		April	2018)				
Source of Variation	Degrees of freedom						
Pineapple variety	4	13.0600***	12.3400***	11.1400**	10.9400***		
Residual	16	0.3850	0.3400	0.1900	0.1400		

Table 8: Summary of ANOVA for severity of PMWD on 5 pineapple variety grown atKyambogo University, 2017/2018



Figure 11 a and b: Mean disease severity of PMWD trial 1 and 2 on 5 pineapple variety grown at Kyambogo University, 2017/ 2018



#### **5.4 Discussion**

Pineapple varieties show variation in the levels of resistance to PMWD, the lower area under severity index progress curve (AUSiPC) observed in Red Spanish represented low disease progress and greater resistance to PMWD the higher area under severity index progress curve (AUSiPC) observed in Victoria indicated rapid disease progress and hence higher susceptibility. However, MD2, Sassilimu and Smooth Cayenne curves appeared in between Red Spanish and Victoria probably indicating mild resistance to PMWD. The objective of the present study was to identify sources of resistance to PMWD in selected pineapple varieties in Uganda. Here the study revealed that, Victoria variety of pineapple was more susceptible to PMWD red Spanish was more resistant to PMWD. The reason for the variation in the resistance of varieties to PMWD was not clear but it is suggested to be as a result of genetic difference between the varieties. However, the reason would needs clarification in another field study for pineapple variety resistance. Xiaodan and Ray (2018) in a study of genome of pineapple disease resistance gene observed that, susceptibility of the cultivated pineapple variety was due to the less genetic diversity. In fact, reports have shown that cultivated pineapple varieties tend to be vulnerable compared to their wild counterpart varieties that had greater gene diversity. Earlier, Rohrbach and Donald (2003) reported that some varieties of pineapple such as Smooth cayenne had mild resistance to pineapple mealybug wilt disease and other pineapple diseases such as fusariosis and fruit core rot. Accordingly, Sapong et al. (2018) in a survey conducted in Ghana reported that 96.6% of the respondents reported PMWD had less effect on MD2 but the disease had more effect on Smooth cayenne and Victoria.

Generally, Ocwa *et al.* (2016) reported that resistance to pineapple disease by pineapple varieties can be explained by a number of factors including genetic constitution, age of the plant, and nature

of pathogen and predisposing environmental conditions. Additionally, Kus *et al.* (2002) observed that as plants mature and the leaf ages, the plants become increasingly resistant in symptom development to normally virulent pathogens. The degree of host plant susceptibility or resistance to pathogen infection dependent partially on a number of factors including the insect vector feeding mouth parts, it's probing behavior and in some cases on the presence of the phenolic compounds which are associated with the defense of the plant (Marie and Eric.; 2007 Amita *et al.* 2010). It should be mentioned here that by the time of this study was undertaken, there was no study done to show the pineapple varieties resistant to wilt in Uganda and elsewhere hence this study provides basis for future study in screening more pineapple varieties for resistance to wilt disease. It was again important to mention here that, this study did not concisely specify the factors(s) justifying the variation in resistance to PMWD. Despite this gap, this study has provided insight that resistance to PMWD is available in central Uganda though there is need to screen more germplasm and confirm other cultivars that are resistant besides red Spanish. Additionally, Red Spanish can

#### **CHAPTER SIX:**

#### GENERAL DISCUSION, CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

#### 6.1 General discussion

Pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus 1 (PMWaV-1) was identified as the causal virus of PMWD in central Uganda although the other PMWaVs have been reported elsewhere. Although, the study covered only four districts in Uganda, it represents the first comprehensive study on the identification and characterization of casual viruses of PMWD. According to Sether (2002, 2005), the pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus-1 (PMWaV-1) was noted to cause significant yield reduction without the mealybug feeding hence the pineapple fail to develop the symptoms of the disease. However, in this study, it was not possible to assess the effects of PMWaV-1 on growth and yield performance of pineapple. The mealybug action threshold for transmission of PMWD have been studied and 10 and 15 mealybugs have been identified as the threshold to the transmission of PMWD, due to the high incidence and severity. Elsewhere it was reported that as low as one mealybug was capable to cause infection. This study only covered few groups of mealybugs, however it provided information about the mealybug population that may cause serious transmission to the pineapple plant. According to (Roivainen, 1976) transmission of PMWaVs was efficiency and higher as the number of mealybugs increases and high virus retention (VR) and longer virus acquisition access period (AAP). Similarly (Sether et al. 1998) reported that a higher (10-20) mealybug threshold transmitted more virus than lower action threshold of the mealybugs.

Five pineapple varieties have been screened for their resistance to PMWD in Uganda and the different varieties showed varying levels of severity. Although selected varieties were used, the

study provided an understanding and insight of or knowledge on the different varieties of pineapple susceptibility to wilt disease. Red Spanish variety showed low susceptibility to PMWD while Victoria was more susceptible to wilt MD2 smooth cayenne and *sassirimu* had moderate susceptibility. Accordingly to (Sapong *et al.* 2018) MD2 variety was more tolerant to PMWD than Smooth cayenne and Victoria. The disease had less effect on MD2 than the varieties mentioned above. Rohrbach and Donald (2003) reported that Smooth cayenne had mild resistance to pineapple mealybug wilt disease and other pineapple diseases such as fusariosis and fruit core rot. The control of viral diseases according to (Leal, 2003) was possible through the use of resistant varieties and (John *et al.* 2003) reported that, a high diversity within the genotypes of the crops provides better management of viral disease through resistance.

#### **6.2** Conclusions

- i. Pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus one (PMWaV-1) was identified as the causal virus causing PMWD. In fact, 99% of the variation in the pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus was within the virus population and only 1% of the variation was between the populations.
- ii. The mealybug action threshold for the transmission of PMWD ranged between 10 and 15.In fact, the transmission of PMWD was associated with higher mealybug number/population as opposed to low number.
- Varying degree of resistance to PMWD was observed among the pineapple varieties with Red Spanish being resistant, MD2, Sassilimu and Smooth Cayenne moderately resistant and Victoria being susceptible

# 6.3 Recommendations

From the findings of the study and the conclusions, the followings recommendations were advanced.

- Another diversity study with large samples collected far and wide in the different geographical regions of Uganda is recommended to adequately conclude on the diversity of viruses causing PMWD in Uganda
- ii. Mealybug action threshold of 15 can be used for screening PMWD resistance.
- iii. Molecular studies may be necessary to provide additional insights and understanding the mechanism of resistance to PMWD.
- iv. The variety Red Spanish should be grown by farmers as it showed high resistance to PMWD.

#### REFERENCES

- Agrios, G. N. (2005). Plant pathology 5th Edition: Elsevier Academic Press. *Burlington, Ma. USA*, 79-103.
- Alabi, O. J., Al Rwahnih, M., Karthikeyan, G., Poojari, S., Fuchs, M., Rowhani, A., & Naidu, R. A. (2011). Grapevine leafroll-associated virus 1 occurs as genetically diverse populations. *Phytopathology*, *101*(12), 1446-1456.
- Amita, B., Priyanka, S., Vitaly, C. (2010) The roles of plant phenolic in defence and communication during *Agrobacterium* and *Rhizobium* infection https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1364-3703.2010.00625.x
- Andrieu, J., and Vessot, S. (2018). A review on experimental determination and optimization of physical quality factors during pharmaceuticals freeze-drying cycles. *Drying Technology*, 36(2), 129-145.
- Ankwasa, Philip. (2018). Factors affecting pineapple production in Ntungamo district. Dissertation report
- Aslam, M., Fakher, B., Jakada, B. H., Zhao, L., Cao, S., Cheng, Y., & Qin, Y. (2019). Genome-wide identification and expression profiling of CBL-CIPK gene family in pineapple (Ananas comosus) and the role of AcCBL1 in abiotic and biotic stress response. *Biomolecules*, *9*(7), 293.
- Baker, B. (1990). World Pineapple Production. United States Department of Agriculture, Foreign Agricultural Service, Washington, DC. Pages 99-107
- 8. Bartholomew, D.P., Paul, R.E. and Rohrbach, K.G. (2003). The pineapple botany, production and uses. The Department of Tropical Plant and Soil Science. CTAHR University of Hawaii.
- 9. Bartholomew, D.P., Paulle, R.E., and Rohrbach, K.G (2003) (Eds.), Pineapple Botany,

Production and uses. New York: NY: CABI publishing (pp. 1-12)

- Baseke, F. (2009). Profitability of pineapple production in Kayunga District, Central Uganda.
   Master Dissertation. Makerere University, Kampala, Uganda.
- 11. Bettencourt, B. R., Feder, M. E., & Cavicchi, S. (1999). Experimental evolution of Hsp70 expression and thermotolerance in Drosophila melanogaster. *Evolution*, *53*(2), 484-492.
- Bin Thalip, A. A., Tong, P. S., & Ng, C. (2015). The MD2 "Super Sweet" Pineapple (Ananas comosus). Utar Agriculture Science Journal, 1, 15-17.
- Boesenberg-Smith, K. A., Pessarakli, M. M., and Wolk, D. M. (2012). Assessment of DNA yield and purity: an overlooked detail of PCR troubleshooting. *Clinical Microbiology Newsletter*, 34(1), 1-6.
- Bofkin, L., & Goldman, N. (2007). Variation in evolutionary processes at different codon positions. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 24(2), 513-521.
- Borroto, F.E. G., Torres, A.J.A. and Laimer, M. (2007). RT-PCR detection and protein-protein interaction of viral component of pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus-2 in Cuba. *Plant Pathology*, 89:435-439.
- 16. Bose, T. K., and Mitra, S.K. (1990). Fruit: tropical and subtropical. Volume 1 pages 721.
- 17. Bua, B., Karungi, J. and Kawube, G. (2013). Occurrence and Effects of Pineapple Mealybug Wilt Disease in Central Uganda. Journal of Agricultural Science and Technology 3: 410-416.
- Carpentier, S. C., Dens, K., Van den houwe, I., Swennen, R., and Panis, B. (2007).
   Lyophilization, a practical way to store and transport tissues prior to protein extraction for 2DE analysis. *Proteomics*, 7(1), 64-69.

- 19. Carter, W. and Collins, J.L. (1947). Resistance to mealybug wilt of pineapple with special reference to a cayenne-queen hybrid. *Phytopathology* **37**, 332–348.
- Carter, W. (1933a). The pineapple mealybug, Pseudococcus brevipes and wilt of pineapples .Phytopathology, 23: 207–242.
- Carter, W. (1934). Mealybug wilt and green spot in Jamaica and Central America. *Phytopathology*24:424–426.
- 22. Carter, W. (1935).Studies on biological control of *Pseudococcus brevipes* (Cockerell.) in Jamaica and Central America *J. Econ. Entomol.***28**:1037–1041.
- 23. Carter, W. (1937). The toxic dose of mealybug wilt of pineapple. Phytopathology 27: 971–981.
- 24. Carter, W. (1939a). Observations on the occurrence of insects and diseases in South and East Africa, Malaya, Dutch East Indies, Philippine Islands, Australia and Fiji. Pineapple Research Institute. *Research Report* No. 6; Part III: pp. 1–14.
- 25. Carter, W. (1967). *Insects and related pests of pineapple in Hawaii*: a manual for fieldsmen.Pineapple Research Institute, Honolulu.
- 26. Chan, Y. K., Coppens, D. E. G., & Sanewski, G. M. (2002). Breeding and variety improvement. *Bartholomew, DP, Paull, RE, Rohrbach. KG (eds.) The pineapple, botany, production and uses. CABI Publishing, New York*, 33-35.
- 27. Clewer, A. G. and Scarisbrick, (2001). *Practical Statistics and Experimental Design for Plant and Crop Science*. John Wiley and Sons,
- 28. Coombs, J. A., Letcher, B. H. and Nislow, K. H. (2008). CREATE: a software to create input files from diploid genotypic data for 52 genetic software programs. *Molecular Ecology Resources* 8:578-580.

- Darissa, O., Willingmann, P., & Adam, G. (2010). Optimized approaches for the sequence determination of double-stranded RNA templates. *Journal of virological methods*, *169*(2), 397-403.
- 30. Debnath, P., Dey. P., Chanda, A. and a Bhakta, T. (2012). A Survey on Pineapple and its medicinal value. Scholars Academic J. Pharm.1 (1).
- Desjardins, P., & Conklin, D. (2010). NanoDrop microvolume quantitation of nucleic acids. *JoVE (Journal of Visualized Experiments)*, (45), e2565.
- 32. Dey, K. K., Green, J. C., Melzer, M., Borth, W., & Hu, J. S. (2018). Mealybug Wilt of Pineapple and Associated Viruses. *Horticulturae*, *4*(4), 52.
- 33. Dey, K. K., Lin, H., Borth, W. B., Melzer, M. J., and Hu, J. S. (2012). A highly sensitive singletube nested PCR assay for the detection of Pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus-2 (PMWaV-2). *Journal of virological methods*, 183(2), 215-218.
- 34. Dively G. (2002): *Tomato Spotted Wilt Virus Alert. Production Pointers Newsletter*. University of Maryland. Volume 4, Issue 3.
- Dunoyer, P., Schott, G., Himber C., Meyer, D., Takeda, A., Carrington, J.C., Voinnet, O. (2010).
   Small RNA duplexes function as mobile silencing signals between plant cells. *Science*.
   328:912–916.
- 36. Faostat (2017) Leading countries in pineapple production worldwide https://www.statista.com/statistics/298517/global-pineapple-production-by-leading-countries/
- Felsenstein, J. (1985). Confidence limits on phylogenies: An approach using the bootstrap. *Evolution* **39**:783-791.
- 38. Fumagalli, M., Vieira, F. G., Korneliussen, T. S., Linderoth, T., Huerta-Sánchez, E., Albrechtsen, A., and Nielsen, R. (2013). Quantifying population genetic differentiation from

next-generation sequencing data. Genetics, 195(3), 979-992.

- 39. Furness, G. O. (1976). The dispersal, age-structure and natural enemies of the long-tailed mealybug, *Pseudococcus longispinus* (Targioni-Tozzetti), in relation to sampling and control. Aust. j. zool. 24: 237-47.
- 40. Gambley, C., Steele, V., Geering, A. and Thomas, J. (2008). The genetic diversity of ampeloviruses in Australian pineapples and their association with mealybug wilt disease. *Australas. Plant Pathol.* 37:95–105
- 41. Gary, C. J, John W. B, and Hector G,-H. (2003) A review of the Association of Ants with Mealybug Wilt Disease of pineapple. *Pro. Hawaiian.Soc***36**:9-28
- 42. German T.L., Ullman D.E., Gunasinghe U.B. (1992) Mealybug Wilt of Pineapple. In: Harris K.F. (eds) Advances in Disease Vector Research. , vol 9. Springer, New York, NY
- 43. Ghosh, P. D., Chattopadhyay, S. K., Adhikari, S., Saha, S., Mondal, S., Kader, A., and Sengupta, C. (2013). A high throughput DNA extraction method from chemotypically heterogeneous plant species. *Protocol Exchange. doi*, *10*.
- 44. Hall, T.A. 1999. BioEdit: a user-friendly biological sequence alignment editor and analysis program for Windows 95/98/NT. *Nucl. Acids. Symp. Ser.* **41**:95-98.
- 45. Hemalathe, R and Ambuselve, S. (2013). Physicochemical constituent of pineapple pulp and waste. *J. chemical pherm.res* **5 (2)**:240-242.
- 46. Hepton, A. (2003). Cultural system. Pages 1-12. *In*: Bartholomew, D.P., Paulle, R.E. and Rohrbach, K.G (Eds.). *Pineapple: Botany, Production and uses*. New York: NY: CABI publishing.
- 47. Hernández, L., Ramos, P.L., Rodríguez, M., Peña, I., Pérez, J.M. (2010). First report of Pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus-3 infecting pineapple in Cuba. *New Disease Reports*
**22:** 18.

- 48. Hu, J. S., Sether, D. M., and Ullman, D. E. (1996). Detection of pineapple closterovirus in pineapple plants and mealybugs using monoclonal antibodies. Plant Pathology. 45:829-836.
- 49. Hu, J.S., Sether, D.M., Metzer, M.J., Perez, E., Gonsalves, A., Karasev, A.V., and Nagai, C. (2005). Pineapple wilt associated virus and mealybug wilt of pineapple.
- 50. Illingworth, J.F. (1931). Preliminary reports on evidence that mealybugs are an important factor in mealybug wilt. *Journal of Economic Entomology***24**, 877–889.
- Ivanova, N. V., & Kuzmina, M. L. (2013). Protocols for dry DNA storage and shipment at room temperature. *Molecular ecology resources*, 13(5), 890-898.
- 52. Jahn G.C., Beardsley J.W., González-Hernández H, (2003). A review of the association of ants with mealybug wilt disease of pineapple. Proceedings of the Hawaiian Entomological Society, 36:9-28
- 53. Jahn, G.C., and Beardsley, J.W. (1998).Presence /absence sampling of mealybugs, ants, and major predators in pineapple. *Journal of Plant Protection***11(1)**: 73–79.
- 54. Jahn, G.C., and Beardsley, J.W. (2000). Interactions of ants (Hymenoptera: Formicidae) and mealybug (Homoptera: Pseudococcidae) on pineapple. *Proc. Hawaii. Entomol. Soc.*34:181– 185.
- 55. Jahn, G.C., Beardsley, J.W., and González-H H, (2003). A Review of the Association of Ants with Mealybug Wilt Disease of Pineapple. *Proc. Hawaiian Entomol. Soc.***36**:9–28.
- 56. Jane E.P and capobianco (2013) transmitting plant viruses using whitefly. Journal of visualized experiment 2013; (81):4332
- 57. Jessie Szalay (2018) pineapple: health benefits risks and nutritional facts. Retrieved from, https://www.livescience.com/45487-pineapple-nutrition.html

- John, M.E. (1992) An efficient method for isolation of RNA and DNA from plants containing polyphenolics. *Nucleic Acids Res* 20, 2381.
- 59. Joy, P.P. (2010). Benefits and uses of pineapple. Pineapple Research Station, Kerala Agricultural University, Kerala, India. [http://www.kau.edu/prsvkm/Html/BenefitsofPA.htm]
- 60. Joy, P.P., Anjana, R. and Soumya, K. K. (2013).Pests of pineapple and their management. Pineapple research Station (Kerala Agricultural Univ. Vazhakudam- 686 670, Muvattupuzha.
- 61. Joseph, S., and David, W, R (2006) molecular cloning 3<sup>rd</sup> edition cold spring harbor laboratory press, NY, USA.
- 62. Juroszak p and Tiedemann v (2011) Potential strategies and future requirements for plant disease management under a changing climate. Journal of plant pathology **60**, (100-112)
- Kaihara, K., and Agresti, J. (2018). Implementing the Drop-Seq Protocol on Bio-Rad's ddSEQ Single-Cell Isolator.
- 64. Kamol, S.I., Howlader, J., Sutra Dhar, G.C. and Aklimuzzaman (2014) Effect of different stages of maturity and postharvest treatments on quality and storability of pineapple *J. Bangladesh Agril. Univ.***12(2)**: 251–260,
- 65. Keifer, E., Werner H., and Dieter E. (2000) A Simple and Efficient Protocol for Isolation of Functional RNA from Plant Tissues Rich in Secondary Metabolites. Plant Molecular Biology Reporter 18: 33–39, 2000
- Khiyami, M. A., Almoammar, H., Awad, Y. M., Alghuthaymi, M. A., and Abd-Elsalam, K. A. (2014). Plant pathogen nanodiagnostic techniques: forthcoming changes. *Biotechnology & Biotechnological Equipment*, 28(5), 775-785.
- 67. Kishore, K. D., Wayne, B. Borth Michael, J. Melzer Ming-Li Wang and John S. Hu (2015) Analysis of Pineapple Mealybug Wilt Associated Virus -1 and -2 for Potential RNA Silencing

Suppressors and Pathogenicity Factors. Viruses. 3: 969-995;

- Kus J.V., Zaton K, Sarkar R, Cameron R.K, (2002). Age-related resistance in Arabidopsis is a developmentally regulated defense response to Pseudomonas syringae. The Plant Cell 14, 479– 90.
- 69. Koros, J.C., Runo, S.M, Yusuf, M, and Orek, C.O (2018) Screening Selected Cassava Cultivars for Resistance against Cassava Viruses and Cassava Green Mites under Advanced Yield Trials in Kenya. *IOSR Journal of Biotechnology and Biochemistry (IOSR-JBB) I Volume* 4, 5, *PP* 37-52
- Krug, M. S., and Berger, S. L. (1987). First-strand cDNA synthesis primed with oligo (dT). *Methods in enzymology*, 152.
- 71. . Kwikiriza, N., Mugisha, J., Rye kledal, P., Karatininis, K and Namuwooza, C (2016) tracing Uganda's global primary organic pineapple value chain. African Crop Science Journal, Vol. 24, No. 1, 15 33
- 72. Madden, L. V., Hughes, G., and van den Bosch, F. (2007). The Study of Plant Disease Epidemics. APS Press,
- 73. Maliogka, Varvara, Chrysostomos Dovas, and Nikolaos Katis. (2011) "Ampelovirus." *The Springer Index of Viruses*. Springer New York, pp. 317-326.
- 74. Mamoon-ur-Rashid, M., Abdullah, K., and Tariq, M. (2016). Effects of botanical oil on preference and prey consumption of Chrysoperla carnea (Stephens)(Neuroptera: Chrysopidae) and Cryptolaemus montrouzieri Mulsant (Coleoptera: Coccinellidae) against the cotton mealybug (Phenacoccus solenopsis; Hemiptera: Pseudococcidae). *Philipp. Agric. Sci*, 99, 99-104.
- 75. . Marie-P. D-R and Eric G. (2007)Resistance to pathogens and host developmental stage: a

multifaceted relationship within the plant kingdom Volume175, Issue **3** 405-416. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8137.2007.02130.x.

- 76. Martelli, G., Agranovsky A., Bar-Joseph M., Boscia D., Candresse T., Coutts ,R., Dolja V., Falk, B., Gonsalves, D. and Jelkmann, W. (2002). The family *Closteroviridae* revised. *Arch. Virol.* 147:2039–2044.
- 77. Masood, A., Saeed, S., Iqbal, N., Malik, M. T., and Kazmi, M. R. (2010). Methodology for the evaluation of symptoms severity of mango sudden death syndrome in Pakistan. *pakistan Journal of Botany*, 42(2), 1289-1299.
- Meirmans, P. G. (2006). Using the AMOVA framework to estimate a standardized genetic differentiation measure. *Evolution*, *60*(11), 2399-2402.
- 79. Melzer, M. J., Sether, D. M., Karasev, A. V., Borth, W., & Hu, J. S. (2008). Complete nucleotide sequence and genome organization of pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus-1. *Archives of virology*, *153*(4), 707-714.
- Molnar, A., Melnyk, C.W., Bassett, A., Hardcastle, T.J., Dunn, R. and Baulcombe, D.C. (2010). Small silencing RNAs in plants are mobile and direct epigenetic modification in recipient cells. *Science*.328:872-875.
- 81. National Agricultural Research Organization (NARO.) (2012). Pineapple production: Complementary notes for extension workers. In, 80. National Agriculture Research Laboratories, Kampala, Uganda
- 82. Namuwoza, C. H. A. R. I. T. Y., & Tushemerirwe, H. E. D. W. I. G. (2011). Uganda: Country Report. *The World of Organic Agriculture*.
- 83. Niamh B. O'Hara., Joshua S. Rest., Steven J. franks (2016) factors affecting the disease severity of alternaria black spot in natural brassica Rapa populations on the California and

Oregon coasts. madrono, vol. 63, no. 3. 249-257,

- Nitsche, A., Buttner, M., Wilhelm, S., Pauli, G., & Meyer, H. (2006). Real-time PCR detection of parapoxvirus DNA. *Clinical chemistry*, 52(2), 316-319.
- 85. Ocwa, A., Bua, B., Tusiime, G., Oculi, J. (2016). Pathogenicity of pineapple heart rot disease causal organisms in Central Uganda. RUFORUM Working Document Series, **14 (2):** 475 481
- Oculi, J., Bua, B., & Ocwa, A. (2020). Reactions of pineapple cultivars to pineapple heart rot disease in central Uganda. *Crop Protection*, 105213.
- 87. Omotoyinbo, O. V. and Sanni, D. M. (2017) Characterization of Bromelain from Parts of Three
  Different Pineapple Varieties in Nigeria. American Journal of Bioscience
  Volume 5, Issue 3,: 35-41
- 88. Palloix, A., Ayme, V., and Moury, B. (2009). Durability of plant major resistance genes to pathogens depends on the genetic background, experimental evidence and consequences for breeding strategies. *New Phytologist*, *183*(1), 190-199.
- Parlevliet, J.E. (1993). Durability of disease resistance. Kluwe Academic Publisher, where. pp. 23-39.
- 90. Paterson, R.G., Scott, S.J. and Gergerich, R.C. (1989). Resistance in two *Lycopersicon* species to an Arkansas isolate of tomato spotted wilt virus. *Euphytica*, **43**: 173–178
- 91. Paulle, R. E., and Duarte, O. (2011).Pineapple crop production science in horticulture series: tropical fruits (2<sup>nd</sup> ed., vol 1 pp. 327-365). printed by MPG books group.uk
- 92. Peakall, R. and Smouse, P.E. (2012). GenAlEx 6.5: genetic analysis in Excel. Population genetic software for teaching and research-an update. *Bioinformatics* In press. First published online July20, 2012 doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/bts460
- 93. Petty, G. J., and Tustin, H. (1993). Ant (Pheidole megacephala Fabricius.)-mealybug

(*Dysmicoccus brevipes* Cockerell.) relationships in pineapples in South Africa. First International Pineapple Symposium.*ActaHortic*.**334**:387-395.

- 94. Mo, Y., Wan, R., & Zhang, Q. (2012). Application of reverse transcription-PCR and real-time PCR in nanotoxicity research. In *Nanotoxicity* (pp. 99-112). Humana Press, Totowa, NJ.
- 95. Phillips, J.S. (1934). *The biology and distribution of ants in Hawaiian pineapple fields*.
  Experiment Station of the Pineapple Producers Cooperative Association Bulletin 15, Honolulu, 57 pp.
- **96.** Portia, A. D., Olivier, C., Christopher, J. A. and George. O.E. (2017). Impact of climate variability on pineapple production in Ghana. Agriculture and food security. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40066-017-0104-x.
- 97. Rebolledo-Martinez, A., Angel-Perez, A. L. D., Becerril-Roman, A. E. and Rebolledo-Martinez, L. (2005).Growth analysis for three pineapple cultivars grown on plastic mulch and bare soil. Caracas, Venezuela vol 30 pp. 758-763.
- 98. Rohrbach, K. G., Beardsley, J. W., German, T. L., Reimer, N. J. and Sanford, W. G. (1988). Mealy Bug wilt, Mealy bugs, and Ants on Pineapple. *Plant Disease* 72: 558-565.
- 99. Rohrbach, K. G., Freddy, Leal, F. and Coppensd'Eeckenbrugge, G. (2003). History, Distribution and World Production.
- 100. Roivainen, O. (1976). Transmission of cocoa viruses by mealybugs (Homoptera: Pseudococcidae). *Agricultural and Food Science*, 48(3), 203-304.
- 101. Rubio L., Jose, G., Pedro, M. (2013) genetic variability and evolutionary dynamics of viruses of family closteroviridae. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3693128/
- 102. Saitou, N. and Nei, M. (1987). The neighbor-joining method: A new method for reconstructing phylogenetic trees. *Molecular Biology and Evolution* **4**:406-425.

- 103. Sarpong, T, k., Asare, B, E., Acheampong, L. (2018). Perception of mealybug wilt effect and management among pineapple farmers in Ghana. Journal of Agricultural Extension, Vol 21, No 2
- Sether D., Ullman D., Hu J. (1998) Transmission of pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus by two species of mealybug (*Dysmicoccus* spp.) Phytopathology. 88:1224–1230.
- 105. Sether, D. M., Hu, J. S (2002) closterovirus infection and mealybug exposure are necessary for the development of mealybug wilt of pineapple disease. Phytopathology **92**: 928–935.
- 106. Sether, .D.M. and Hu, J.S (2001) impact of pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus one (PMWaV1) and reduced irrigation on pineapple yield. DOI: 10.1071/AP00060
- Sether, D. and Hu, J.S. (2002b). Closterovirus infection and mealybug exposure are necessary for the development of mealybug wilt of pineapple disease. *Phytopathology*, *92*, 928–935.
- 108. Sether, D. M., & Hu, J. S. (1999). Mealybugs and pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus are both necessary for mealybug wilt. *Phytopathology* (Vol. 89, p. S70).
- 109. Sether, D. M., and Hu, J. S. (2002). Yield impact and spread of *Pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus-2* and mealybug wilt of pineapple in Hawaii. *Plant Dis.* **86**:867-874.
- 110. Sether, D. M., Karasev, A. V., Okumura, C., Arakawa, C., Zee, F., Kislan, M. M., Busto, J. and Hu, J. S. (2001). Differentiation, distribution, and elimination of two different Pineapple Mealybug wilt-associated viruses found in pineapple. *Plant Dis.* 85:856-864.
- 111. Sether, D. M., Melzer, M. J., Busto, J., Zee, F, and Hu, J. S. (2005). Diversity and mealybug transmissibility of ampeloviruses in pineapple. *Plant Dis*.**89**:450-456.
- 112. Sether, D. M., Ullman, D. E., and Hu, J. S. (1998). Transmission of pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus by two species of mealybug (*Dysmicoccus* spp.). Phytopathology

**88**:1224-1230.

- 113. Sether, D.M., Melzer, M.J., Subere, C.V and Hu, J.S. (2005 *b*). Pineapple mealybug wilt associated viruses 1, 3, and 4, and Grapevine leafroll associated viruses 4, 5, 6, and 9 are a distinct group in the genus *Ampelovirus*. Abstract. *American Society for Microbiology*: 121–122.
- 114. Sether, D.M. and Hu, J.S. (2000). A closterovirus and mealy bug exposure are both necessary components for mealybug's wilt of pineapple symptom induction (Abstr.), Phytopathology 90 (71)
- 115. Sether, D.M., Karasev, A.V., Okumura, C., Arakawa, C., Zee, F., Kislan, M.M., Busto, J.L., and Hu J.S. (2001). Differentiation, distribution, and elimination of two pineapple mealybug wilt different-associated viruses found in pineapple. *Plant Disease***85**: 856-864.
- 116. Sether, D.M., Melzer, M.J., Busto, J.L., Zee, F. and Hu, J.S. (2005). Diversity and mealybug transmissibility of Pineapple mealybug wilt associated viruses found in pineapple. *Plant Dis.* 89:450-456.
- 117. Sether, D.M. and JS Hu. (2002b). Yield impact and spread of pineapple mealy bug wiltassociated virus-2 and mealybug wilt of pineapple in Hawaii. Plant Diseases **86:** 867-874
- 118. Sharma, H. C., & Ortiz, R. (2002). Host plant resistance to insects: an eco-friendly approach for pest management and environment conservation. *Journal of Environmental Biology*, 23(2), 111-135.
- 119. Sharma, V. P., Singh, M., Kumar, S., Kamal, S., and Singh, R. (2015). Phylogene and physiology of Phellorinia spp.: a delicacy of Indian desert. *International Research Journal of Natural and Applied Sciences*, 2(4), 1-17.
- 120. Sipes, B. S., (2000). Crop Profile for Pineapples in Hawaii. USDA.

- Smith, P.G. and Gardner, M.W. (1951): Resistance in tomato to the spotted wilt virus. *Phytopathology*, **41**: 257–260.
- Smith, P.G. and Gardner, M.W. (1951): Resistance in tomato to the spotted wilt virus.
   *Phytopathology*, 41: 257–260.
- 123. Soler, S., Cebolla, C.J. and Nuez, F. (2003): Control of diseases induced by topo viruses in tomato: an update of the genetic approach. *Phytopathologia Mediterranea*, **42**: 207–219.
- 124. Sseruwagi, P., Sserubombwe, W. S., Legg, J. P., Ndunguru, J., & Thresh, J. M. (2004). Methods of surveying the incidence and severity of cassava mosaic disease and whitefly vector populations on cassava in Africa: a review. *Virus research*, *100*(1), 129-142.
- 125. Stafford, C. A., Walker, G. P., & Ullman, D. E. (2012). Hitching a ride: Vector feeding and virus transmission. *Communicative & integrative biology*, *5*(1), 43-49.
- 126. Su, T.H. (1979). The biology and control of the big-headed ant and its associated mealybugs in Hawaiian pineapple fields. Ph.D. Dissertation, University of Hawaii.
- 127. Subere C.V.Q., Sether D.M., Borth W.B., Melzer M.J., Hu J.S. (2011). Transmission characteristics of Pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus-2 by the grey pineapple mealybugs *Dysmicoccus neobrevipes* in Hawaii. Acta Horticulturae [VII International Pineapple Symposium, Johor, Malaysia, 13-15 July 2010.], No.902:393-399. http://www.actahort.org/books/902/902\_47.htm
- 128. Sulaiman S.F.M. (1997). Impact of weed management on ant density and fruit yield in the control of pineapple wilt disease.
- 129. Tajima, F. and Nei, M. (1984). Estimation of evolutionary distance between nucleotide sequences. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*1:269-285.
- 130. Thapinta, A., & Hudak, P. F. (2000). Pesticide use and residual occurrence in

Thailand. Environmental Monitoring and assessment, 60(1), 103-114.

- Tamura, K., Stecher, G., Peterson, D., Filipski, A. and Kumar, S. (2013). MEGA6: Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis version 6.0. *Molecular Biology and Evolution* 30: 2725-2729.
- 132. Tamura, K., Nei, M. and Kumar, S. (2004). Prospects for inferring very large phylogenies by using the neighbor-joining method. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 101:11030-11035.
- 133. Tanwar. R.K. Jeyakumar P and Monga D. (2007) Mealybugs and their management. Technical Bulletin 19, September, 2007 National Centre for Integrated Pest Managements Building, Pusa Campus, New Delhi 110 012
- 134. Teitel, M., & Wenger, E. (2012, May). Improving airflow through insect-proof screens. In *International CIPA Conference 2012 on Plasticulture for a Green Planet 1015* (pp. 201-207).
- 135. Tsai, C. W., Rowhani, A., Golino, D. A., Daane, K. M., & Almeida, R. P. (2010). Mealybug transmission of grapevine leafroll viruses: an analysis of virus-vector specificity. *Phytopathology*, *100*(8), 830-834.
- Uckiah, A., Goburdhun, D., Ruggoo, A. (2009) "Vitamin C content during processing and storage of pineapple", Nutrition & Food Science, Vol. 39 Issue: 4, pp.398-412, https://doi.org/10.1108/00346650910976275
- 137. Ullman, D. E., Williams, D. F., Fleisch, H., Hu, J. S., Sether, D., Gonsalves, A. (1993).
   Heat treatment of pineapple: subsequent growth and occurrence of mealybug wilt of pineapple.
   *Acta Horticulture*, 334:407-410.
- 138. Ullman, D.E., German, T. L., Gunasinghe, U. B., and Ebesu, R. H. (1989). Serology of a

clostero virus like particle associated with mealybug wilt of pineapple. *Phytopath*.**97:** 1341–1345.

- 139. United State Department of Agriculture (USDA), national nutrition data base,. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.nutrition-andyou.com/pineapple.html">http://www.nutrition-andyou.com/pineapple.html</a>
- 140. Wakman, W., Teakle, D.S., Thomas, J.E. and Dietzgen, R.G. (1995). Presence of a closterolike virus and a bacilliform virus in pineapple plants in Australia. Australian Journal of Agricultural Research 46, 947–958.
- 141. Wang, K. H., Sipes, B. S., & Schmitt, D. P. (2003). Intercropping cover crops with pineapple for the management of Rotylenchulus reniformis. *Journal of nematology*, *35*(1), 39.

142.

- 138. Winnepenninckx B. et al., 1993, TIG: 9 (12), 407 (Technical Tips).
- 139. William W. Wilfinger., Karol Mackey, and Piotr Chomczynski,(1997) Effect of pH and Ionic Strength on the Spectrophotometric Assessment of Nucleic Acid Purity: *BioTechniques* 22:474-481.
- 140. Xhang, xiaodan and Ming, Ray (2018) genomics of pineapple disease-resistance genes.Genetics and genomics of pineapple pp.231-245.
- 141. Zhao, K., & Chu, X. (2014). G-BLASTN: accelerating nucleotide alignment by graphics processors. *Bioinformatics*, 30(10), 1384-1391.

#### **APPENDICES.**



Appendix: 1 AUSiPC of PMWD for five Pineapple varieties in second trial.

## Appendix: 2 BLAST result.

S/no	Isolate	% Query	E-value	% Identity	GI-	Identification
		Coverage			Accessions	
1	LU001	19	0.0	97	HG940514.1	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1
2	LU002	19	0.0	98	<u>HG940514.1</u>	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1
3	LU003	34	0.0	98	<u>HG940514.1</u>	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1
4	LU004	80	0.0	99	HG940514.1	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1
5	MU005	34	0.0	94	<u>HG940514.1</u>	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1
6	MU006	22	0.0	99	HG940514.1	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1
7	MU007	88	0.0	98	<u>HG940514.1</u>	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1
8	KA008	19	0.0	95	<u>HG940514.1</u>	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1
9	KA009	35	0.0	98	<u>HG940514.1</u>	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1
10	KA010	21	0.0	97	<u>HG940514.1</u>	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1
11	KA011	30	0.0	96	<u>HG940514.1</u>	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1
12	MA012	32	0.0	99	HQ129930.1	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1
13	MA013	16	0.0	97	<u>HG940514.1</u>	Pineapple mealybug wilt-associated virus 1

## Genetic identity of pineapple mealybug wilt associated virus from central Uganda.

# Appendix 3: Aligned sequences.

DNA Sequences Translate	d Protein Sequences
Species/AkGroup Name	
. LU001	AAAGCAAATTAGAAATAAAAAACGGTAATTTGTTTTAGGGCGTTTAACCIAATTCGGGGAATTT
. LU002	AGGGAAGGITAAAAGTGAGCCCAATITITACGGCATITITAAATITIGAGCGT
3. LU003	AAAAAGAAGACAAGAAAAAATT
. LU004	
5. MU001	AGGAAGAATAAAAAAAAAAAAAAACTAATTATTAT
5. MU002	GAATAAAAGAATAGAAGAAGAATTGTTTTGTTCATTGAGTTACAT
. MU003	
. KA001	AACGGAAAAAATAAAGGAAAAGTGCGGCTITTTGGGTGTTGGGGGTGGGGGAATTGGAAATT
. KA002	
.0. KA003	AATGAAGGCTATAGTAATTTGAATTAGGATGAAGTGGAATCC
1. KA004	AAAGAGAAAAAAAAAAAGGC TA TAAG TTGTTGT
2. MA001	AAGGAAAAA <mark>T</mark> AAAGA <b>T</b> AAAAA
3. MA002	TAAGGIGGGCAAICCGAAIIGGAAGGCCCCCAAIIIGCACAAGGIICAAAAAIAGAAIII

SAMPLE CODES	DISTRICTS	PMWaV1	PMWaV2	BOTH 1&2
LWR 1	LUWERO	-	-	-
LWR 2		+	-	-
LWR 3		+	-	-
LWR 4		-	-	-
LWR 5		-	-	-
LWR 6		+	-	-
LWR 7		-	-	-
LWR 8		+	-	-
LWR 9		+	-	-
LWR 10		-	-	-
LWR 11		-	-	-
LWR 12		+	-	-
LWR 13		-	-	-
LWR 14		-	-	-
LWR 15		+	-	-
LWR 16		+	-	-
LWR 17		+	-	-
MKN 18	MUKONO	+	-	-
MKN 19		+	-	-
MKN 20		-	-	-
MKN 21		-	-	-
MKN 22		+	-	-
MKN 23		-	-	-
KYG 24	KAYUNGA	-	-	-
KYG 25		+	-	-
KYG 26		-	-	-
KYG 27		-	-	-
KYG 28		+	-	-
KYG 29		-	-	-
KYG 30		-	-	-
KYG 31		-	-	-
KYG 32		-	-	-
KYG 33		+	-	-
KYG 34		-	-	-
KYG 35		+	-	-
KYG 36		-	-	-
MSK 37	MASAKA	-	-	-
MSK 38		-	-	-
MSK 39		+	-	-
MSK 40		+	-	-
MSK 41		-	-	-
MSK 42		+	-	-
MSK 43		-	-	-
MSK 44		-	-	-

#### Appendix 4; RNA EXTRACTION PCR RESULT SHEET (AMPLICONES +VE AND -VE)

+ Means sample tested positive for the virus one.

- Means sample tested negative for the virus one